

TRS Reporting Process

Table of Contents

Prerequisites
Set District HR Options
Update Job Codes
Update Employee Records 4
Before You Begin
TRS Reporting Process
RP Records
ER Records
ER20 Employment of Retirees
Other functions and features:
ER25 Add Adj 55
ER27 Edit Adj
Create a file: 59
Interface to Finance:
Purge data:

ASCENDER - TRS Reporting Process

Created: 09/10/2018 Reviewed: 02/12/2021 Revised: 02/12/2021

The purpose of this document is to guide you through the necessary pages to manage TRS reporting.

This document assumes you are familiar with the basic features of the ASCENDER Business system and have reviewed the ASCENDER Business Overview guide.

Additional reporting information and complete file record layouts can be found on the Re Portal Resources page at https://www.trs.texas.gov/Pages/re_team_about.aspx.



Some of the images and/or examples provided in this document are for informational purposes only and may not completely represent your LEA's process.

Prerequisites

Prerequisites.

Set District HR Options

Payroll > Tables > District HR Options

□ Address the following District HR Options to indicate how hours (actual/scheduled) are reported and processed for TRS purposes.

Update Actual	Select to use actual hour data from the pay transmittals during the Payroll >
Hours From	Payroll Processing > Run Payroll process to update/insert records in the Actual
Payroll Processing	Hours table that is used for TRS processing. This field is selected by default. If
	selected, the Payroll > Payroll Processing > Run Payroll > Pre-Post Reports >
	HRS2700 - Actual Hours Worked report uses data from the transmittals.
	If not selected, you must either use the Payroll > Utilities > Import Actual Hours Worked page to import the actual hours from a file or manually enter the data on the Payroll > Maintenance > Actual Hours Worked page.

Per TRS, each employee must have actual hours worked or hours scheduled reported.

□ Under **TRS Extract Options**, indicate which hours to report for each listed pay type (pay type 1 - contracted, pay type 2 - non-contracted, pay type 3 - hourly).

Note: Substitutes are paid as contracted and as needed. TRS requires the actual days worked for substitutes, and the actual days and hours worked for retired substitutes.

Use Pay Dates for	This field applies to the RP20 and ER20 extracts.	
Date	Select A - Actual Hours Table Date to use the actual date from the Maintenance > Actual Hours Worked page to determine the accumulated actual hours worked for pay type 3 employees. And, determine the days worked for pay type 4 jobs (i.e., substitutes). The actual date, month and year, must be the same as the TRS reporting month and year.	
	The RP20 and ER20 extracts include all actual hours worked table entries regardless if the associated pay date is processed or unprocessed. The TRS month associated with the pay date is ignored.	
	Select <i>P</i> - <i>Pay Dates for TRS Month</i> to use the pay date from the pay dates table to determine the accumulated actual hours for a pay type 3 job. And, determine the days worked for pay type 4 jobs (i.e., substitutes). The associated pay date must be a processed pay date that has the same month and year as the TRS reporting month and year. The actual date is ignored.	
Pay Type 1 - Report	This field applies to the RP20 extract.	
Hours	Select A - Actual Hours to report actual hours worked for a pay type 1 job. Review the Use Pay Dates for TRS Month or Actual Date field selection to determine how the records are selected from the actual hours worked table.	
	Select <i>S</i> - <i>Scheduled Hours</i> to report scheduled hours worked for a pay type 1 job. If <i>S</i> - <i>Scheduled Hours</i> is selected, then the hours are reported based on the assigned calendar. The TRS workday calendar is used for employees who do not have an assigned calendar.	
Pay Type 2 - Report	This field applies to the RP20 extract.	
Hours	Select A - Actual Hours to report actual hours worked for a pay type 2 job. Review the Use Pay Dates for TRS Month or Actual Date field selection to determine how the records are selected from the actual hours worked table.	
	Select <i>S</i> - <i>Scheduled Hours</i> to report scheduled hours worked for a pay type 2 job. If <i>S</i> - <i>Scheduled Hours</i> is selected, then the hours are reported based on the assigned calendar. The TRS workday calendar is used for employees who do not have an assigned calendar.	

Pay Type 3 - Report Actual or Scheduled	This field applies to the RP20 extract.
Hours	Select A - Actual Hours to report actual hours worked for a pay type 3 job. Review the Use Pay Dates for TRS Month or Actual Date field selection to determine how the records are selected from the actual hours worked table.
	Select <i>S</i> - <i>Scheduled Hours</i> to report scheduled hours worked for a pay type 3 job. If <i>S</i> - <i>Scheduled Hours</i> is selected, then the hours are reported based on the assigned calendar. The TRS workday calendar is used for employees who do not have an assigned calendar.

Update Job Codes

Personnel > Tables > Job/Contract > Job Codes

Use the Job Code table to update the **FTE Hrs** field for all full-time jobs. This information is used on the ED40 (Contract and Position) record to report the number of hours an employee must work in order to be considered full-time.

□ Locate a job code or click **+Add** to add a new job code.

□ In the **FTE Hrs** field, type the number of full-time equivalent hours for the selected job code.

Click **Save**.

Update Employee Records

Personnel > Maintenance > Employment Info

Use the Staff/Job Pay Data page to update the necessary TRS reporting data fields.

□ Retrieve an employee.

Employment Type	Required TRS reporting field.	
	• F - Half-Time or more	
	• M - Temporary	
	• P - Less than Half-Time	
	• S - Substitute	
Retiree Employment Type	Required TRS reporting field. (for retirees)	
	 Click * to select the retired employee's retiree employment type code. C - Combination of Substitute and Half-Time or less 	
	 F - Full-Time H - Half-Time or less S - Substitute 	
ERS Retiree Health Elig	Select if the employee is an Employment Retirement System of Texas (ERS) retiree and is eligible to receive health coverage for the current year through ERS. If selected, the employee does not pay the Member Insurance Contribution (IN), and the employer does not pay the Reporting Entity TRS-Care payment (RI).	
NY ERS Retiree Health Elig	Select if the employee is an Employment Retirement System of Texas (ERS) retiree, and is eligible to receive health coverage for the next year through ERS.	

TRS Member	Required TRS reporting field.
Pos	Click ✓ to select the code indicating the employee's classification. This field is required for All employees. • 01 - Professional staff • 02 - Teacher, librarian • 03 - Support staff • 04 - Bus driver • 05 - FT nurse/Counselor • 06 - Peace Officers • 07 - Food service worker • 09 - Summer School
	Notes: A value must be selected in the TRS Member Pos field and the contract begin date must be less than or equal to the current month when extracting the Contract and Position (ED40) report for the first time (i.e., First Time Report ED40 is selected.) The TRS Member Pos field must be set to 01, 02, or 05 if the value in the State Min Salary field is greater than zero.
Wkly Hrs Sched	Required TRS reporting field.
	Type the employee's scheduled weekly hours for a specific job where applicable.

Payroll > Maintenance > Staff/Job Pay Data > Job Info

Click **Save**.

Before You Begin

Before you begin.

Review the following information and/or complete the tasks listed before you begin the TRS processing steps.

Terms:

Term	Description	
Days Worked	The actual number of days worked or on paid leave in a reporting period month.	
Employment Type	A code that indicates the type of employee (i.e., F - Half-Time or more, M - Temporary, P - Less than Half-Time, S - Substitute).	
FTE Hours (full-time equivalent)	The number of weekly full-time employee hours for each job code.	
LEA (Local Education Agency)	Refers to the educational entity (e.g., charter, district, etc.).	
Public Education Employer Contribution (EC)	<i>Previously known as the Non-OASDI (Old age, survivor and disability insurance) Contribution.</i>	
	Per TRS, effective September 1, 2019, all non-higher Public Education employers are required to pay this contribution on all TRS eligible employees, regardless of whether the employer pays Social Security. The purpose of the Public Education Employer Contribution (EC) is to remit on a monthly basis a contribution on the total amount of eligible salary paid to members to TRS under Section 825.4035 of the Texas Government Code.	
State Minimum Salary	The state-mandated minimum salary amount that an employee with TRS position code 01 - Professional staff, 02 - Teacher, librarian, or 05 - FT nurse/Counselor must be paid based on the number of years experience as determined by Section 153.1021 of the Texas Administrative Code, Commissioner's Rules on Creditable Years of Service.	
TRS	Teacher Retirement System of Texas	
TRS Member Position Code	A TRS code (01 - Professional staff, 02 - Teacher, librarian, 03 - Support staff, 04 - Bus driver, 05 - FT nurse/Counselor, 06 - Peace Officers, 07 - Food service worker, 09 - Summer School) that identifies the employee's position classification. This field is required for ALL employees.	
TRS On-Behalf	Contributions made by the State of Texas to the Teacher Retirement System (TRS) of Texas on behalf of a reporting entity's employees.	
TRS Status	The code indicating the employee's status in regard to having a TRS deposit computed.	
Wkly Hrs Sched	The employee's scheduled weekly hours for a specific job.	

TRS Reporting Record Types:

ED Records:

ED20 (Demo)	The ED20 record is used to provide basic demographic enrollment information for employees and must be submitted for all new employees including employees who were previously terminated and rehired. This does not apply to retirees. The ED20 record is submitted to TRS at the beginning of a new school year and each month for new employees.
	Note : If an ED20 record has been submitted and corrections are required, submit an ED25 (Demo Adj) record the following month. Do not send both an ED20 and an ED25 record for the same employee in the same month.
ED25 (Demographic Adjustment)	The ED25 record is used to report adjustments to an employee's previously submitted ED20 (Demo) record.
	ED25 records are not created for changes made to a terminated employee's demographic record.
ED40 (Contract and Position)	The ED40 record is used to report an employee's new employment and position records. This record reports contract and position information on each employee before the start of employment and before the submittal of regular payroll contributions for the first time.
	Multiple ED40 records should be submitted for an employee with multiple jobs. If the various jobs fall within the same position code, then only one record should be submitted per position code. In that scenario, the ED40 records should include the employee's primary position information.
ED45 (Contract and Position Adjustment)	The ED45 record is used to adjust an employee's previously submitted and TRS-accepted ED40 record.
ED90 (Termination)	The ED90 record is used to report an employee who no longer has a contract or work agreement with the LEA. The tab is necessary to process refunds and other retirements.
	The ED90 record is submitted to TRS in the same month that the final transaction for the employee is reported on the Regular Payroll Report. For employees in TRS-eligible positions, the final transaction may be the final salary and deposits, or previously reported salary and deposit adjustments. For employees in TRS-ineligible positions, the final transaction may be the final salary or a previously reported salary adjustment.
	The ED90 record and the final transaction reported through the Regular Payroll Report must be submitted before TRS can process a refund, death claim, or retirement for a member. If the final transaction month was reported incorrectly on the ED90, you must submit a new ED90 to replace the originally reported month.

RP Records:

RP20 (Regular Payroll)	The RP20 record is used to report TRS-eligible and non TRS-eligible employees' compensation and contribution information. Multiple RP20 records should be submitted for an employee with multiple jobs; one RP20 for each TRS position code. If the various jobs fall within the same position code, only one RP20 record should be submitted per TRS position code.
	Per TRS, when reporting employees in non TRS-eligible positions, the only compensation data to be reported is the total gross compensation, no contribution data should be reported. The only exception is that employees in non-eligible positions may purchase Special Service through payroll deduction. Therefore, service credit purchase deduction may be reported for these employees. In addition, the hours worked/scheduled and days worked data must be reported for ALL employees.
RP25 (Payroll Adjustment)	The RP25 record is used to report adjustments to an employee's previously reported compensation and contribution information. RP25 Payroll Adjustment records can be used to correct an incorrectly submitted RP20 or add a detail record omitted from a previous report. This is a net difference transaction.

ER Records:

ER20 (Employment of Retirees)	ER20 records are extracted per Primary Job and per Retiree Exception, and the Retiree Exception will be the Retiree Employment Type if selected.Employees with multiple jobs will have multiple ER20 records reported.
	• Any extra duty pay (XTRA job) that is not attached to the job with the Retiree Exception should be reported with the Primary Job.
	• The TRS Adjustment Days extract will not extract a value for ER type records. Users are expected to update the extracted records with the Retiree Employment Type.
ER25 (Add Adj)	The ER25 record is used to report an adjustment that adds a record to a previously reported Employment After Retirement report.

ER27 (Edit Adj)	The ER27 record is used to report an adjustment (i.e., edit or deletion of a record) to a previously reported record on an Employment After Retirement report.
	The ER27 is used to edit a previously submitted and TRS-accepted ER20 or ER25 record. If one or more of the following fields is adjusted, a net difference transaction must be reported:
	 Actual Hours Worked Days Worked Total Gross Pay Pension Surcharge TRS-Care Surcharge
	Additionally, the ER27 is used to delete a previously submitted and TRS- accepted ER20 or ER25 record. When deleting a record that was previously reported in error, all of the following data must net to zero:
	 Actual Hours Worked Days Worked Total Gross Pay Pension Surcharge TRS-Care Surcharge

TRS Reporting Requirements:

Ensure that the necessary District HR options and employee indicators are present for TRS reporting. All employees including substitutes, part-time, and students must be reported each month regardless of their TRS status. TRS reporting requires the following fields to be updated for all employees. You can use the Mass Update utility to update all of the fields except the **Hire** and **Rehire Date** fields.

TRS Reporting Requirements

- ALL employees are reported.
- Retired employees are only reported on the ER record.
- A contract **Begin** and **End Date** is required for **ALL** employees.

Required Information	ASCENDER Business Page	
The FTE Hours (full-time equivalent) is required for the ED record if 30 hours or more.	Personnel > Tables > Job/Contract > Job Codes	
The Days Worked or scheduled is required for the RP record. This data is retrieved from either the school calendar or TR calendar.	Personnel > Tables > Workday Calendars	
The Employment Type is required for the ED record.	Personnel > Maintenance > Employment Info	
The TRS Status (TRS membership eligibility flag) is required for the ED record.	Payroll > Maintenance > Staff Job/Pay Data > Pay Info	

A TRS Member Pos (position) Code is required for all employees (including substitutes).	Payroll > Maintenance > Staff Job/Pay
The Wkly Hrs. Sched (hours scheduled) is required for the RP record.	Data > Job Info
The Retiree Employment Type is required for the ER record.	Personnel > Maintenance > Employment Info

Calculating Retiree Surcharge Table:

The Run Payroll process uses the **Retiree Exception** field on the Payroll > Maintenance > Staff Job/Pay Data > Job Info tab along with the **Employment Type** and **Take Retiree Surcharge** fields on the Personnel > Maintenance > Employment Info tab to determine whether or not to calculate a retiree surcharge for an employee. This table provides information on when a surcharge should be calculated based on these factors.

Key:

Employment Type	F - Half-Time or more
	M - Temporary
	P - Less than Half-Time
	S - Substitute
Take Retiree Surcharge	Selected = (Y) Yes
	Not selected $=$ (N) No
Retiree Exception	E Surge Personnel
	B Non-Profit Tutor Substitute
	N Non-Profit Tutor Half Time or Less
	T Non-Profit Tutor Full Time

Employment Type	Take Retiree Surcharge	Retiree Exception	Calculate Surcharge?
S	Y, N	E	No
Н	Y, N	E	No
F	Y	E	No
F	Ν	E	No
С	Y	E	No
С	Ν	E	No
S	Y, N	В	No
Н	Y	В	Yes
Н	Ν	В	No
F	Y	В	Yes
F	Ν	В	No
С	Y	В	Yes
С	Ν	В	No
S	Y	Ν	Yes
S	Ν	Ν	No
Н	Y	Ν	Yes
Н	N	Ν	No

Employment Type	Take Retiree Surcharge	Retiree Exception	Calculate Surcharge?
F	Y	N	Yes
F	Ν	N	No
С	Y	N	Yes
С	Ν	N	No
S	Y	Т	Yes
S	Ν	Т	No
Н	Y	Т	Yes
Н	Ν	Т	No
F	Y	Т	Yes
F	Ν	Т	No
С	Y	Т	Yes
С	N	Т	No

TRS Reporting Process

1. Address adjustment days.

Payroll > Payroll Processing > TRS Processing > Adjustment Days

This tab is used to add, edit, and delete adjustment days for TRS reporting.

The **Extract** function on this tab is used to extract the available days worked from the TRS calendar and from any leave docks that were processed through the payroll leave transmittals process for leave types with **Use For Dock TRS Days** selected on the Payroll > Tables > Leave > Leave Type Description tab. If the adjustment days are a result of a leave dock and the employee has multiple jobs with multiple position codes, then the adjustment days are recorded for each of the TRS position codes. After the data is extracted, the information can be retrieved for a specific employee in the **Maintenance** section of this tab. This data is used for the RP (Regular Payroll) and ER (Employment after Retirement) records.

The **Maintenance** function on this tab is used to view and maintain adjustment days for a specific employee. The information is automatically updated when the TRS adjustment days are extracted. In addition, the data can be manually added.

The TRS Month and TRS Year fields are disabled on this tab.

Payroll Processing > TRS Processing	🗸 Payroll 📕			
Save		Year: C	Frequency: 5	Change
Month: TRS Year.				
DIUSTMENT DAYS PAYROLL HISTORY EXTRACT MAINTENANCE CRI	EATE FILES INTERFACE PURGE			
Extract				
Report Date (MM-YYYY): - Execute				
Maintenance				
Employee:	Start Date: Retrieve			
Delete Iype TRS Pos Cd Retiree Employment Type Begin A	Adj Date End Adj Date Nbr Days Adj TRS R	Retiree TRS Posted MO/YR	Comments	Date Last Upd User ID

Under **Extract**:

Field	Description
Report Date (MM-YYYY)	Type the reporting month and year for the report.

□ Click **Execute**. The Extract TRS Adjustment Days - Processing Report is displayed. Review the report.

LI		First 4	▶ Last				
Date Run: Cnty Dist: Report Da	ite	Ex	ract TRS	Adjustment	Days - Proces ISD	sing Rep	port. Page: 1 of 1
Emp Nbr	Employee Name	TRS Pos Cd	TRS Retiree	Adj Beg Dt	Adj End Dt	Nbr Adj Days	Notes
000014	AGUILAR, ADRIAN A	03	Y	05-01-	05-26-	20	Contracts: New record inserted.
000036	ARANDA, ALEXIS	02	Y	05-01-	05-26-	20	Contracts: New record inserted.
000097	BERRELEZ, BELINDA ROSARIO	03	Y	05-01-	05-26-	20	Contracts: New record inserted.
000117	BROWN, BONNIE E	03	Y	05-01-	05-26-	20	Contracts: New record inserted.
000492	HARRISON, JESSICA M	02	Y	05-01-	05-26-	20	Contracts: New record inserted.
000953	SAN MIGUEL, ROBERTO VELA	02	Y	05-01-	05-26-	20	Contracts: New record inserted.
001004	STARNES, SANDRA JANE	02	Y	05-01-	05-26-	20	Contracts: New record inserted.
001123	WHITE, VICENTE	02	Y	05-01-	05-26-	20	Contracts: New record inserted.
001145	ZERTUCHE, XOCHITL GABRIEL	03	Ν	05-01-	05-25-	19	Contracts: New record inserted.
001147	ZIMMERMAN, YAHIDA WILLIAM	03	N	05-01-	05-25-	19	Contracts: New record inserted.

□ Click **Process** to process the records. A message is displayed indicating that the process was successful. Or, click **Cancel** to return to the Adjustment Days tab.

Under **Maintenance**:

Employee Type the employee number or employee last name. As you type the data, a dropdown list of corresponding data is displayed. Select the employee name to be retrieved.

Start Date Type the date in the MM-DD-YYYY format. Leave blank to display all available data for the selected employee.

♠ Payroll Processing > TRS Processing	5
Save	
TRS Month: TRS Year:	
ADJUSTMENT DAYS PAYROLL HISTORY EXTRACT MAINTENANCE CREATE FILES INTERFACE PURGE	
Extract Report Date (MM-YYYY): 11-11 Execute	
Maintenance Employee: 000113 : BROWN, BILLY E Start Date: Retrieve	
Delete Tigs TISS Posted Retiree Employment Type Begin Adj Date End Adj Date Nbr Davs Adj TRS Posted MOYR Comments Image: Rif v IDI Professional staff V ID-277 ID-297 IN Comments	Date Last Upd User ID
	· Add

□ Click **Retrieve**. The employee's existing adjustment day records are displayed; processed records cannot be changed.

 \Box Click **+Add** to add a row.

Туре	 Click ✓ to select one of the following record types for the record. <i>RP</i> - <i>Regular Payroll</i> <i>ER</i> - <i>Employment After Retirement</i> 			
TRS Pos Cd	Click ✓ to select the applicable TRS member position code: • 01 - Professional staff • 02 - Teacher, librarian • 03 - Support staff • 04 - Bus driver • 05 - FT nurse/Counselor • 06 - Peace Officers • 07 - Food service worker • 09 - Summer School			
Retiree Employment Type	Click \checkmark to select the employee's retiree employment type code.			
	• B - Non-Profit Tutor Substitute			
	• C - Combination of Substitute and Half-time or less			
	• E - Surge Personnel			
	• F - Full-Time			
	• H - Half-time or less			
	• N - Non-Profit Tutor Half Time or Less			
	• S - Substitute			
	• 1 - Non-Pront Tutor Full Time			
Devin Adi Data	The the beginning adjustment date in the MM DD VVVV format			
Begin Adj Date	Type the beginning adjustment date in the MM-DD-FFFF format.			
End Adj Date	Type the ending adjustment date in the MM-DD-YYYY format.			
Nbr Days Adj	Type the number of adjustment days for the record.			
TRS Retiree	 Displays the employee's TRS retirement status: Y - Yes, the employee is a TRS retiree. N - No, the employee is not a TRS retiree. 			

TRS Posted MO/YR	This field displays the month and year of the last TRS posting if any.
Comments	Type any comments or other information that pertains to the record.
Date Last Upd	This field displays the last date that the record was updated.
User ID	This field identifies the user who created the transaction. The user ID is tracked through the user's logon to the system.

Click **Save**.

Other functions and features:

Retrieve	The Retrieve button is also used to retrieve information from the last save. If you click Retrieve , any unsaved changes are lost.
Errors	The Errors button is displayed at the top of the page if any errors are encountered. In addition, the tab name is displayed in red to indicate the tab on which the error occurred, and a TRS Processing pop-up window is displayed with a list of the encountered error(s).
Ŵ	Click to delete a row. The row is shaded red to indicate that it will be deleted when the record is saved.
	Click Save.

2. (If Necessary) Update payroll history.

Payroll > Payroll Processing > TRS Processing > Payroll History

This tab is used to make changes to an employee's payroll history data. The saved extra duty table and employee payroll history data can be retrieved for a selected TRS reporting month and year. If the extra duty table values and/or the employee's payroll history data is updated, the TRS processing reports can be recreated using the Payroll > Payroll Processing > TRS Processing > Extract tab.

Records are created and/or updated each time a payroll run is posted.

Field	Description
TRS Month	This field defaults to the current TRS reporting month.
	Click $\hat{\bullet}$ to select the TRS reporting month for which you want to retrieve data. This is a required field.
TRS Year	This field defaults to the current reporting TRS year. Click to select the TRS reporting year for which you want to retrieve data. This
	is a required field.

Click **Retrieve**.

The **Extra Duty** section is collapsed by default.

□ Click **Extra Duty** to expand the section. This section allows you to change how extra duty is reported for a TRS reporting period.

- The extra duty code table for the selected **TRS Month** and **TRS Year** is displayed.
- Only S-type extra duties are displayed.

Payroll Processing > TRS Proces	sing						~	Payr
	Save							
TRS Month: TRS Year:		3						
ADJUSTMENT DAYS PAYROLL H	STORY EXTRAC	T MAINTENANCE	CRE	ATE FILES	INTERFACE	PURGE		
👻 Extra Duty								
Extra Duty Code	Expense 373	TRS Position Code		F	letrieve			
02 ECHS Dean Sti		03 Support staff	~					
17 SPLMT SP ED	Image: A start of the start		~					
19 SPLMT ESL	\checkmark		~					
21 SPLMT, GT	\checkmark		~					
22 SPLMT SP ED(MS)			~					
24 SPLMT ESL,(MS)	\checkmark		~					
27 SPLMT SP ED ELEM			~					
30 SPLMT BIL(ELEM)			~					
63 MASTER DEGREE		01 Professional staf	f 🗸					
64 MAS DGRE FIELD			~					
Eiret 1:02-64	/11	. 345						
	, 11 💌 Last)				
Employee History Information								

Field	Description
Extra Duty	The extra duty code and description from the Payroll > Tables > Salaries >
Code	Extra Duty tab for the selected TRS reporting month and year is displayed.

Field	Description
Expense 373	Select if the extra duty code is eligible for the expense 373 state minimum expenditure. Otherwise, leave blank. If an employee is paid using the specified extra duty code, Expense 373 is selected, a TRS Position Code is not selected, and the employee is subject to state minimum, then the extra duty amount is included in the TRS 373 calculations using the TRS position code of the employee's primary job.
	If a TRS Position Code is selected on this page, it is used for reporting the pay associated with the extra duty code. If Expense 373 is selected and the TRS Position Code is <i>01</i> , <i>02</i> , or <i>05</i> , then the amount is included in the TRS 373 calculations where applicable.
	If Expense 373 is not selected for an extra duty code but the TRS Position Code is <i>01</i> , <i>02</i> , or <i>05</i> , then the pay associated to the extra duty code is not included in the TRS 373 calculations; however, it is included in the Public Education Employer Contribution calculations.
	Example : A teacher teaching summer school is paid using an extra duty stipend, Expense 373 should not be selected in the Payroll History extra duty table and the appropriate TRS Position Code (<i>03</i> , <i>04</i> , <i>07</i> , or <i>9</i>) should be selected.
TRS Position Code	Click ✓ to select the applicable TRS member position code: • 01 - Professional staff • 02 - Teacher, librarian • 03 - Support staff • 04 - Bus driver • 05 - FT nurse/Counselor • 06 - Peace Officers • 07 - Food service worker • 09 - Summer School

The **Employee History Information** section is expanded by default.

□ Click **Employee History Information** to collapse the section. This section allows you to change how an employee's payroll history is reported for a TRS reporting period.

Payroll Processing > TRS Processing	🗸 Payroll 🔡
Save	
TRS Month: TRS Year:	
ADIUSTMENT DAYS PAYROLL HISTORY EXTRACT MAINTENANCE CREATE FILES INTERFACE PURGE	
Extra Duty	
+ Employee History Information	6
Employee: Retrieve	
Freq & Pay Date Check Number Adj Nbr Job Code Total Gross TRS Gross TRS Position Code Annual State Period State Minimum Salary Minimum Salary State Basic C No Rows	Days Wholly Sep Amount This Pay Period
Extra Duty Information	
Freq Pay Date AdjiNbr Extra Duty Code Account Code Amount Exp. 373 No Rows	

Field	Description
Employee	Begin typing the employee name or number. As you type the data, a drop-down list
	of corresponding data is displayed. Select an employee and click Retrieve .

The employee's payroll history data for the selected TRS reporting month and year is displayed. All jobs (non-XTRA) are displayed for all pay frequencies (4, 5, and 6) and for each pay date/adjustment (including voids). System adjustments are not included.

If the TRS Position Code is 01, 02, or 05, the Annual State Minimum Salary, Period State Minimum Salary, State Basic Days, and Wholly Sep Amount This Pay Period fields are enabled and can be changed.

Payroll Processing > TRS Processing			🗸 Payroll 📲	
Save				
TRS Month: TRS Year:				
ADJUSTMENT DAYS PAYROLL HISTORY EXTRACT MAINTENANCE CREATE FILES	INTERFACE PURGE			
Extra Duty				
Employee History Information				
Employee: 000113 : BROWN, BILLY E Ref	trieve			
Freq A Pay Date Check Number Adj Nbr Job Code	Total Gross TRS Gross	TRS Position Code Annual Sta Minimum Sala	te Period State ry Minimum Salary State Basic Days	Wholly Sep Amount This Pay Period
5	2.917.17 2.917.17	01 Professional staff V 46.505.0	00 1,937.71 187 Contract day 🗸	
Extra Duty Information				
Freq A Pay Date Adj Nbr Extra Duty Code Account Code	Amount Exp 373			
5 0	160.00			
5 0	55.00			

If the **TRS Position Code** is 03, 04, 06, or 07, the **Annual State Minimum Salary**, **Period State Minimum Salary**, **State Basic Days**, and **Wholly Sep Amount This Pay Period** fields are disabled and cannot be changed.

A Payroll Processing > TRS Processing	✓ Payroll
Save	
TRS Month: TRS Year:	
ADJUSTMENT DAYS PAYROLL HISTORY EXTRACT MAINTENANCE CREATE FILES INTERFACE PURGE	
Extra Duty	
Employee History Information	
Employee: 000112 : BROWN, BILLY E Retrieve Job Information	
Freq Pay Date Check Number Adj Nbr Job Code Total Gross TRS Gr	255 TRS Position Code Annual State Period State State Basic Days Wholly Sep Annual Minimum Salary Minimum Salary State Basic Days This Pay Period
5 2917.17 2.917.	17 03 Support staff ♥ 46,505.00 1.937.73 187 Contract day ♥ 0.00
Extra Duty Information	
Freq A Pay Date Adi Nbr Extra Duty Code Account Code Amount Exp 37.	2
5 0 160.00 V 5 0 55.00 V	

Under **Job Information**, the following information is displayed from the employee's job history table.

Freq	The pay frequency is displayed.
Pay Date	The pay date associated with the selected TRS reporting month and year is displayed.
Check Number	The check number for the specified payroll run is displayed.

Adj Nbr	If any adjustments exist for the specified payroll run, the adjustment number is displayed.
Job Code	The employee's job code and job code description are displayed and cannot be changed.
Total Gross	The employee's total gross amount for the current payroll period is displayed. The amount is calculated by dividing total contract amount by the number of pay periods (according to the pay frequency) in the fiscal year. The value cannot be changed.
TRS Gross	The employee's TRS gross amount is displayed and cannot be changed.
TRS Position Code	The employee's TRS member position code is displayed and can be changed.
Annual State Minimum Salary	The employee's annual (total) state minimum salary is displayed. The salary is computed by multiplying the foundation daily rate by the percent assigned times the number of days in the contract. The amount can be changed. This field is only enabled if the TRS Position Code is <i>01</i> , <i>02</i> , or <i>05</i> .
Period State Minimum Salary	The employee's state minimum salary for the current payroll period is displayed. The salary is calculated by dividing the annual (total) state salary by the number of pay periods (according to the pay frequency) in the fiscal year. The amount can be changed.
	This field is only enabled if the TRS Position Code is 01, 02, or 05.
State Basic Days	The employee's number of state minimum days is displayed. The number of days can be changed.
	Click V to select the number of days in the contract for the employee. • 000 TRS - Non contract • 187 Valid basic days in contract • 202 Valid basic days in contract • 207 Valid basic days in contract • 220 Valid basic days in contract • 226 Valid basic days in contract
	This field is only enabled if the TRS Position Code is 01, 02, or 05.

Wholly Sep Amount This Pay Period	The wholly separate amount is displayed for the pay period if any. This field should only be used if part of the contract total includes a wholly separate amount.
	This field is only enabled if the TRS Position Code is <i>01</i> , <i>02</i> , or <i>05</i> . If so, type the total salary for the current pay period that is not subject to the State Base. Example :
	An employee's primary job is a teacher and his extra duty job is a bus driver. Since the bus driver salary is not subject to the State Base, it is recommended to set up the bus driver duty as a separate job or as an extra duty without Expense 373 selected. In this case, a wholly separate amount does not need to be entered as it is already excluded.
	However, if the employee's teacher and bus driver salary is lumped together in the contract total, the bus driver salary (extra duty compensation) is not subject to the Stat Min because it is wholly separate from his main duties; therefore, the annual bus driver salary amount should be indicated in the Wholly Sep Amt field.

Under **Extra Duty Information**, the following information is displayed from the employee pay distribution history record and cannot be changed:

Payroll Processing > TRS Processing		🗸 Payroll 👫	Ĩ
Save			
TRS Month: TRS Year:			
ADJUSTMENT DAYS PAYROLL HISTORY EXTRACT MAINTENANCE CREATE FILES INT	ITERFACE PURGE		
Extra Duty			
Employee History Information			
Employee: 000113 Retrieve	re		
Freq Pay Date Check Number Adj Nbr Job Code	Total Gross TRS Gross TRS Position Code	Annual State Period State Minimum Salary Minimum Salary State Basic Days	Wholly Sep Amount This Pay Period
5	2,917.17 2,917.17 01 Professional staff 🗸	(46,505.00) 1,937.71 (187 Contract day ✔	0.00
Extra Duty Information			
Freq Pay Date Adj Nbr Extra Duty Code Account Code	Amount Exp 373		
5 FA FB ASSISTANT	208.34 🗸		
5 GH GOLF HEAD	187.50		

- Freq
- Pay Date
- ∘ Adj Nbr
- Extra Duty Code
- Account Code
- Amount

The **Exp 373** check box can be changed if the extra duty pay was from a transmittal without an applied extra duty code.

 \Box Click **Save**. Use the Payroll > Payroll Processing > TRS Processing > Extract tab to recreate the TRS processing reports.

3. Extract data.

Payroll > Payroll Processing > TRS Processing > Extract

This tab is used to extract the following TRS reporting data. All six extracts (ED20, ED40, ER20, RP20, Adjustment Days to RP25, and Adjustment Days to ER27) can be run simultaneously while you perform other system tasks. You can extract per frequency or for all frequencies.

1. Employee Demographic (ED20)

Extracts employee demographic information (employee number, name, address, date of birth, gender, and contact information) for all employees from the Personnel > Maintenance > Staff Demo > Demographic Information tab to the TRS Processing Maintenance tab.

An ED20 record must be submitted for all new employees including employees who were previously terminated and rehired. This does not apply to retirees. The ED20 record is submitted to TRS at the beginning of a new school year and each month for new employees. The ED25 record is used to change previously submitted employee demographic information.

2. Contract and Position (ED40)

Extracts contract and position information for all employees prior to the start of employment and prior to the submittal of regular payroll contributions for the first time. The data is extracted from the Payroll > Maintenance > Staff Job/Pay Data > Job Info tab to the Payroll > Payroll Processing > TRS Processing > Maintenance tab.

Multiple ED40 records should be submitted for an employee with multiple TRS position codes. If the various jobs fall within the same position code, then only one record can be submitted per position code. In that scenario, the ED40 records should include the employee's primary position information.

FTE Hours Notes:

- The extract first uses data from the Wkly Hrs Sched field on the Payroll > Maintenance > Staff Job/Pay Data > Job Info tab.
- If the Wkly Hrs Sched field is zero, the extract uses the value in the FTE Hrs field on the Personnel > Maintenance > Tables > Job/Contract > Job Codes tab.
- If the FTE Hrs field is zero on the Job Codes tab, the extract uses the value in the Standard Hours per Workday field on the Payroll > Tables > District HR Options page (the extract multiplies the field by five to get the hours per week).
- If the employee has multiple jobs and/or TRS position codes, the %
 Assigned (total percentage of the employee's responsibilities represented by each job) field from the Payroll > Maintenance > Staff Job/Pay Data > Job

20

Info tab is factored into the calculation.

 If No FTE is selected on the Personnel > Maintenance > Tables > Job/Contract > Job Codes tab, then the FTE Hrs for the job is set to zero.

Summer School Contracts (TRS position code 09):

The ED40 extract creates an ED40 record for employees who have a TRS position code 09 and a summer school contract begin date (month/year) on the Summer School Contracts page that is equal to the TRS Reporting month/year.

The RP20 extract creates an ED40 record if:

- The employee has a summer school contract begin date (month/year) on the Summer School Contracts page that is equal to the TRS Reporting month/year.
- The employee was paid with an extra duty code that has TRS position code 09 assigned on the Payroll > Payroll Processing > TRS Processing > Payroll History tab (Extra Duty section).
- The employee does not have an existing ED40 record for the reporting month.

3. Regular Payroll (RP20)

Extracts employee compensation and contribution information for the selected reporting period.

- Multiple RP20 records should be submitted for an employee with multiple TRS position codes; one RP20 for each TRS position code. If the various jobs fall within the same position code, only one RP20 record should be submitted per position code.
- Per TRS, when reporting employees in non-TRS-eligible positions, the only compensation data to be reported is the total gross compensation, no contribution data should be reported. The only exception is that employees in non-eligible positions may purchase Special Service through payroll deduction. Therefore, service credit purchase deduction may be reported for these employees. In addition, the hours worked/scheduled and days worked data must be reported for ALL employees.
- The Adjustment Days function should be processed prior to performing this function.

Note: The extract first uses data from the **Wkly Hrs Sched** field on the Payroll > Maintenance > Staff Job/Pay Data > Job Info tab. If the field is zero, the extract uses the **FTE Hrs** field on the Personnel > Maintenance > Tables > Job/Contract > Job Codes tab. If that field is zero, then the extract uses the **Standard Hours per Workday** field on the Payroll > Tables > District HR Options page (the extract multiplies the field by five to get the hours per week). If the employee has multiple jobs and/or TRS position codes, the **% Assigned** (total percentage of the employee's responsibilities represented by each job) field from the Payroll > Maintenance > Staff Job/Pay Data > Job Info tab is factored into the calculation. The RP20 record informs TRS of the employee's weekly scheduled hours. For example, the employee works 20 hours a week as a part-time employee in a fulltime job.

If the TRS Insurance Employer Paid check box is selected on the Payroll >

Tables > Taxes/Deductions > TRS Rates tab, the TRS Insurance calculations are excluded from the regular payroll calculations and performed when the RP20 Extract is performed. The TRS Insurance is calculated and expensed for the LEA based on the employee's distributions for the applicable payrolls that were processed during the reporting month. This applies to distribution history record types G, O, A, and S.

- If the RP20 extract does not include Employer Paid TRS Insurance calculations, the RP20 - Employer Paid TRS Insurance report is not generated.
- The RP20 extract uses the TRS Extract Options on the Payroll > Tables > District HR Options page to determine which hours (actual or scheduled) to report for pay type 1, 2, and 3 employees.
- The Public Education Employer Contribution (*Previously known as the TRS Non-OASDI Contribution*) uses the following calculation: State Minimum Salary x Public Education Employer Contribution Rate = Public Education Employer
 Contribution.

Note: Per the State of Texas Education Code, Section 42.102, effective September 01, 2019, the TRS Processing Extract will no longer use the cost of education adjustment (index) (CEI) value when calculating TRS 373 Statutory Minimum Contributions. As a result:

- The Adjusted State Minimum salary is not calculated and state contributions are due on all eligible compensation paid above the statutory minimum salary schedule.
- The CEI value no longer exists in TRS 373 Above State Base calculations that are used in TRS Processing, NY Payroll to Budget, and PMIS Simulations.
- The TRS Cost Education Index field remains on the Payroll > Tables > District HR Options page for any 2018 processing needs.

□ Future software updates will remove the CEI, reformat the TRS 373 report to remove the Adjusted State Minimum column, rename TRS Non-OASDI (Reporting Entity Payment for Non-OASDI Members) to Public Education Employer Contribution and any other changes that are required to coincide with TRS changes.

□ Public Education Employer Contribution (*Previously known as the TRS Non-OASDI Contribution*) calculations are performed for all TRS-eligible employees who are subject to FICA tax.

□ **Charter schools**: TRS-eligible salaries are used to calculate the Public Education Employer Contribution (*Previously known as the TRS Non-OASDI Contribution*). The Public Education Employer Contribution is not capped by state minimum salaries.

Summer School Contracts (TRS position code 09):

The ED40 extract creates an ED40 record for employees who have a TRS position code

09 and a summer school contract begin date (month/year) on the Summer School Contracts page that is equal to the TRS Reporting month/year.

The RP20 extract to creates an ED40 record if:

- The employee has a summer school contract begin date (month/year) on the Summer School Contracts page that is equal to the TRS Reporting month/year.
- The employee was paid with an extra duty code that has TRS position code 09 assigned on the Payroll > Payroll Processing > TRS Processing > Payroll History tab (Extra Duty section).
- The employee does not have an existing ED40 record for the reporting month.

Payroll calculation notes:

- During payroll calculations, absence deductions and coded absence deductions are allocated to the selected job when processing dock amounts that affect the state minimum salary.
- Leave Docks are allocated based on the percent assigned to the jobs, which may cause differences in the TRS 373 and Public Education Employer Contribution (*Previously known as the TRS Non-OASDI Contribution*) calculations if the employee has multiple jobs.

4. Employment after Retirement (ER20)

Extracts employment data of retirees regardless of the retirement date or type. The data is extracted from the payroll history to the Payroll > Payroll Processing > TRS Processing > Maintenance tab.

ER20 Notes

ER20 Notes:

ER20 records are extracted per Primary Job and per Retiree Exception, and the Retiree Exception will be the Retiree Employment Type if selected.

- Employees with multiple jobs will have multiple ER20 records reported.
- Any extra duty pay (XTRA job) that is not attached to the job with the Retiree Exception should be reported with the Primary Job.
- The TRS Adjustment Days extract will not extract a value for ER type records. Users are expected to update the extracted records with the Retiree Employment Type.

The ER20 record always extracts the actual hours for retired employees.

The ER20 record bases the reporting dates for the reporting month/year on that reporting month year using the following circumstances:

If the contract begin or end date is within that reporting period, those dates are reported.

If the reporting month is within the contract begin/end dates, the entire date range for the month is reported.

If the contract begin/end date is outside of the reporting month year (e.g., the employee is paid from accruals), the original contract dates are reported.

Example: If a retiree's contract begin date is 08-17-2023 and end date is 05-25-2024, the dates reported for this employee are as follows:

Extract Month/Year	Reported Dates
August 2023	08-17-2023 - 08-31-2023
September 2023	09-01-2023 - 09-30-2023
October 2023	10-01-2023 - 10-31-2023
November 2023	11-01-2023- 11-30-2023
December 2023	12-01-2023 - 12-31-2023
January 2024	01-01-2024 - 01-31-2024
February 2024	02-01-2024 - 02-28-2024
March 2024	03-01-2024 - 03-31-2024
April 2024	04-01-2024 - 04-30-2024
May 2024	05-01-2024 - 05-25-2024
June 2024	06-01-2024 - 06-30-2024

5. Adjustment Days

This utility is used to extract the available days worked from the TRS calendar and from any leave docks that were processed through the payroll leave transmittals process for leave types that have **Use For Dock TRS Days** selected on the Payroll > Tables > Leave > Leave Type Description tab. If the adjustment days are a result of a leave dock, and the employee has multiple jobs with multiple position codes, then the adjustment days are recorded for each of the TRS position codes. The data is extracted to the Adjustment Days tab in the **Maintenance** section.

Access the RE Portal Resources page for additional reporting information and complete file record layouts.

Field	Description
TRS Month	This field defaults to the current TRS reporting month.
	Click $\widehat{\bullet}$ to select the TRS reporting month. This is a required field.

Field	Description
TRS Year	This field defaults to the current TRS reporting year.
	Click Click to select the TRS reporting year. This is a required field.

Payroll Processing > TRS Processing	✓ Payroll ■
Save	
TRS Month: TRS Year:	
ADJUSTMENT DAYS PAYROLL HISTORY EXTRACT MAINTENANCE CREATE FILES INTERFACE PURGE	
Delete All and Insert New Records Frequency: 4 Biweekly Insert New Records Semimonthly First Time Reporting G Monthly	
Employee Demographic (ED20) Extract Employment Demographic records will be created.	Contract and Position (ED40) Extract From Contract Begin Date: To Contract Begin Date:
Regular Payroll (RP20) Extract Maximum Days Worked: Default Zero Days Reason: Child Nutrtion	Employment After Retirement (ER20) Extract Maximum Days Worked: Default Zero Days Reason:
Delete Grant Code Account Description Current Month Salary Previous Month Salary 99 Child Nutrition Extract 5.000.00 6.167.38	 ✔ Adjustment Days ✓ Adjustment Days to RP25 ✓ Adjustment Days to ER27
· Add	

□ Select one of the following extract options:

- **Delete All and Insert New Records** Select to delete existing data and insert new records.
- Insert New Records Select to only insert new records.

First Time Reporting	Select if this is the first time the local education agency (LEA) is submitting an ED20 or ED40 report. ED20 Notes :
	Employees must have an active status in the CYR payroll.
	Employees are required to have either the Original Emp. Date or Latest Re-Employ Date populated on the Personnel > Maintenance > Employment Info tab.
	The most recent value of either of these dates is used to determine if the employee should be included in the extract.
	If First Time Reporting is not selected, the most recent date value (Original Emp. Date or Latest Re-Employ Date) that is used must match the TRS reporting month and year.
	If First Time Reporting is selected, the most recent date value (Original Emp. Date or Latest Re-Employ Date) that is used must be equal to or less than the TRS reporting month and year.
	A value must be selected in the TRS Member Pos field on the Payroll > Maintenance > Staff Job/Pay Data > Job Info tab and the contract begin date must be less than or equal to the current month when extracting the ED40 report for the first time.
	To be considered for the extract, employees must have an active status in CYR payroll and not have a TRS Status Code of 4 or 5 on the Payroll > Maintenance > Staff Job/Pay Data > Job Info tab.
Frequency	Select the payroll frequencies (e.g., 4 (biweekly), 5 (semimonthly), 6 (monthly)) to be extracted for the report. Multiple frequencies can be selected.
	By default, only the pay frequencies that are selected on the District Administration > Tables > District Information > Payroll Frequencies tab are enabled and selected.

 \Box Select the extracts to be processed. You can run multiple extracts simultaneously while you perform other system tasks.

Payroll Processing > TRS Processing	✓ Payroll ∎
Save	
TRS Month: TRS Year.	
ADJUSTMENT DAYS PAYROLL HISTORY EXTRACT MAINTENANCE CREATE FILES INTERFACE PURGE Delete All and Insert New Records Frequency: J 4 Biweekly Execute Extract Status First Time Reporting G Monthly A Monthly A Monthly Monthly A Monthly A Monthly	
Employee Demographic (ED20) Extract Employment Demographic records will be created.	Contract and Position (ED40) Extract From Contract Begin Date: To Contract Begin Date:
Regular Payroll (RP20) Extract Maximum Days Worked: O Default Zero Days Reason: Child Nutrition	Complexity of the second
Clinic Hourison Current Code Previous Month Salary 99 Child Nutrition Extract 5,000.00 6,167.38	Adjustment Days Adjustment Days to RP25 Adjustment Days to ER27

□ Select **Employee Demographic (ED20) Extract** to extract employee demographic data.

□ Select **Contract and Position (ED40) Extract** to extract contract and position data.

From Contract Begin Date	Type the from contract begin date in the MM-DD-YYYY format to specify a beginning date range to be used to determine which records should be included in the extract. If this field is populated, the To Contract Begin Date must be populated and vice versa.
To Contract Begin Date	Type the to contract begin date in the MM-DD-YYYY format to specify an ending date range to be used to determine which records should be included in the extract. If this field is populated, the From Contract Begin Date must be populated and vice versa. Notes :
	If a date range is entered, the contract begin date from the job record must be within the range.
	If a date range is not entered and the First Time Reporting is not selected, then the contract begin date month and year must be equal to the TRS reporting month and year.
	If a date range is not entered and First Time Reporting is selected, then the contract begin date month and year must be equal to or less than the TRS reporting month and year.

□ Select **Regular Payroll (RP20) Extract** to extract regular payroll data.

Maximum Days WorkedType the actual number of days worked in the reporting period month.	
--	--

Maximum Hours Worked	Type the actual number of hours worked in the reporting period month.
WORKEU	The below approach allows each work day to be assigned independently of the pay dates that may contain the work day. Also, it manages the days worked if an employee has multiple jobs with different calendar codes but the same TRS position. And, the TRS adjustment days for leave docks (each TRS position code will have an entry for every dock day in the TRS adjustment days table) can easily be applied per TRS position. Notes :
	Maximum hours worked and maximum days worked should be entered allowing a warning message to be issued to identify employees with totals for the respective amounts (totals of all TRS positions codes) that may exceed the entered threshold values.
	Actual days worked are accumulated from the calendar codes in the job history records for each pay date. A list of work dates is created for each TRS position code for every employee. A work date is included if the employee was paid during a pay date that is considered for the extract. Included dates are based on the following:
	The employee's job history contract begin/end dates (if either is within the current reporting month/year.)
	The date is marked as a work day in the calendar code. The calendar code to be used is determined as follows: If the job still exists in the employee's job master then the job master calendar code is used, if the job does not exist in the employee's job master, then the job history calendar code is used. If the calendar code is blank, then the TR calendar code is used.
	The dates to be considered from each calendar are based on the selected reporting period.
Default Zero Days Reason	 Click ✓ to select one of the following reasons: A - Accrued Pay/Not Terminated C - Employee on less than 12 month pay schedule/Not Terminated F - Final Pay/Terminated L - Leave Without Pay

Child Nutrition Information

Child Nutrition (i.e. school breakfast and lunch) is a Special Revenue fund as LEAs are reimbursed based on the number of qualifying meals. Each LEA has the option to decide how the monthly child nutrition contributions submitted under the TRS Grant Deposit and TRS Grant Care are determined, either by actual salaries or on the TRS Child Nutrition Calculation Worksheet (two options).

If the LEA bases the amounts on actual salaries, a **TRS Grant Code** should be entered for that fund (usually 240) on the Fund to Grant table. However, if the LEA uses one of the two methods on the TRS Child Nutrition Calculation Worksheet, then an **Expenditure Account Code** and **Salary** amount should be entered below for the RP extract. The system will proportionately distribute the entered salary amount for the employees paid out of the same fund as entered in the **Expenditure Account Code** field. □ Under **Child Nutrition**, click **+ Add** to add a row and enter data in the following fields:

Grant Code	Type the designated TRS grant code.
Account Code	Type the designated child nutrition expenditure account code. All expense account codes must have the same fund/fiscal year.
Description	Type a description for the entry.
Current Month Salary	Type the current month gross salary amount. The entered salary amount is proportionately distributed for the employees paid out of the same fund as entered as the expenditure account.
Previous Month Salary	Type the prior month gross salary amount. If an amount is entered, the child nutrition salary is calculated based on the specified fund and all employees who were paid in the prior TRS reporting month and year using the child nutrition fund(s) (e.g., 240). If the current TRS reporting month is 09, the prior year TRS Rates table is used.
	If an amount is not entered, no processing is completed for the prior month pay dates.
	RP25 records are automatically updated/inserted for the current reporting month but adjusting the previous reporting month for child nutrition amounts. (e.g., If you are extracting data for 04-2019, the current reporting month is 04-2019 and the adjusting reporting month is 03-2019.) If an RP25 record already exists, the TRS grant gross, grant deposit, and grant care amounts are updated.
	Journal entries are created in Finance for the prior month child nutrition TRS grant deposit and care amounts.

□ Select **Employment after Retirement (ER20) Extract** to extract employment after retirement data.

Maximum Days Worked	Type the actual number of days worked in the reporting period month.
------------------------	--

Maximum Hours	Type the actual number of hours worked in the reporting period month.
TOREG	The below approach allows each work day to be assigned independently of the pay dates that may contain the work day. Also, it manages the days worked if an employee has multiple jobs with different calendar codes but the same TRS position. And, the TRS adjustment days for leave docks (each TRS position code will have an entry for every dock day in the TRS adjustment days table) can easily be applied per TRS position. Notes :
	Maximum hours worked and maximum days worked should be entered allowing a warning message to be issued to identify employees with totals for the respective amounts (totals of all TRS positions codes) that may exceed the entered threshold values.
	Actual days worked are accumulated from the calendar codes in the job history records for each pay date. A list of work dates is created for each TRS position code for every employee. A work date is included if the employee was paid during a pay date that is considered for the extract. Included dates are based on the following:
	The employee's job history contract begin/end dates (if either is within the current reporting month/year.)
	The date is marked as a work day in the calendar code. The calendar code to be used is determined as follows: If the job still exists in the employee's job master then the job master calendar code is used, if the job does not exist in the employee's job master, then the job history calendar code is used. If the calendar code is blank, then the TR calendar code is used.
	The dates to be considered from each calendar are based on the selected reporting period.
Default Zero Days Reason	 Click ✓ to select the reason for reporting zero days worked. A - Accrued Pay/Not Terminated C - Employee on less than 12 month pay schedule/Not Terminated F - Final Pay/Terminated L - Leave Without Pay

□ Select **Adjustment Days** to extract adjustment days data.

Adjustment Days to RP25	Select to extract all adjustments from the Maintenance tab page that do not have an amount in the TRS Posted MO/YR field, and the TRS reporting month and year does not match the Begin Adj Date field. Only records with the TRS Retiree field set to <i>N</i> are extracted. If the adjustment days are a result of a leave dock, and the employee has multiple jobs with multiple position codes, then the adjustment days are recorded for each of the TRS position codes. Only the net difference days worked are extracted to the RP25 record.
Adjustment Days to ER27	Select to extract adjustments from the Maintenance tab. Only records that have the TRS Retiree field set to <i>Y</i> are extracted. If the adjustment days are a result of a leave dock, and the employee has multiple jobs with multiple position codes, then the adjustment days are recorded for each TRS position code. No amounts are extracted to the ER27 record. Only net difference days worked, the contract begin and end dates, and records with the default reason code set to <i>E</i> are extracted.

□ Click **Execute** to process the selected extracts.

A Payroll Processing	> TRS Processing						✓ Payroll	H
	Sav	e						
TRS Month:	TRS Year:	0						
ADJUSTMENT DAYS	PAYROLL HISTORY	EXTRACT	MAINTENANCE	CREATE FILES	INTERFACE	PURGE		
 Delete All and I Insert New Rec First Time Report 	insert New Records ords orting	Frequency	 ✓ 4 Biweekly ✓ 5 Semimont ✓ 6 Monthly 		Execute	Extract Status		

□ Click **Extract Status** to view the details (extract and error reports, status, user details, etc.) for each processed extract.

Payroll Processing > TRS Processing	👻 Payroll 🔡
Save	
TRS Month: TRS Year:	
ADJUSTMENT DAYS PAYROLL HISTORY EXTRACT MAINTENANCE CREATE FILES INTERFACE PURGE	
Delete All and Insert New Records Frequency: 4 Biweekly Evtract Status	
O Insert New Records	
First Time Reporting	

The TRS Extract Processing pop-up window is displayed with the extract **Status**, **Extract Type**, **Start** date and time, **End** date and time, **User ID**, and user **Email** address. If the logged-on user has an email address on the Personnel > Maintenance > Staff Demo > Demographic Information tab, an email message is forwarded for each extract after completion.

TRS Ex	dract Processing							X
ID	Status	Extract Type	Start	End	User ID	Email	Error Report	Print Report
65	Completed	TRSER20Extract	02-27-2020 04:28:27 PM	02-27-2020 04:28:29 PM	т		Print Report	
64	Completed	TRSED40Extract	02-27-2020 04:28:27 PM	02-27-2020 04:28:27 PM	т		Print Report	
63	Completed	TRSRP20Extract	02-27-2020 04:28:27 PM	02-27-2020 04:29:00 PM	т		Print Report	Print Report
62	Completed	TRSAdjDaysToRP25Extract	02-27-2020 04:28:27 PM	02-27-2020 04:28:27 PM	т		Print Report	
61	Completed	TRSAdjDaysToER27Extract	02-27-2020 04:28:27 PM	02-27-2020 04:28:27 PM	т		Print Report	
60	Completed	TRSED20Extract	02-27-2020 04:28:27 PM	02-27-2020 04:28:27 PM	т		Print Report	

□ Under **Error Report**, click **Print Report** to display the selected error report. Review the report.

Date Run:			Extract Regular Pavroli to RP20 Errors							
Cnty Dist:			ISD	Page: 1 of 1						
Report Mor	nth:	Year:	Frequency: 4							
Emp Nbr	Emp Nbr Freq Employee Name		Error Message							
102 11		20 C 10 C	The TRS TRS373 Calculations process executed successfu	lly.						
			The TRS Non-OASDI Calculations process executed succes	ssfully.						
			The Current Month TRS Child Nutrition Calculation process	executed successfully.						
			The Previous Month TRS Child Nutrition Calculation process	s executed successfully.						
			The TRS NON-OASDI DISTRIBUTION create interface tran	sactions process completed successfully.						
			The TRS ABOVE STATE DISTRIBUTION create interface to	ransactions process completed successfully						
			The TRS CHILD NUTRITION Current month create interface successfully.	e transactions process completed						
			The TRS CHILD NUTRITION Previous month create interfa successfully.	ce transactions process completed						
			The TRS Regular Payroll Extract to RP20 process complete deleted and inserted.	d successfully. Records were successfully						
			Warning: Current Mo Total Child Nutrition Salary of 5000.00 selected employees. Use the TEAM TRS 3 or 489 to locate Y. 0.00 has been used.	exceeds total salary of 0.00 extracted for employees where From Child Nutr is set to						
			Warning: Previous Mo Total Child Nutrition Salary of 6167.3 selected employees. Use the TEAM TRS 3 or 489 to locate Y. 0.00 has been used.	8 exceeds total salary of 0.00 extracted for employees where From Child Nutr is set to						
000072	4	BARRERA, ANGELA	Warning: TRS Status not the same across all pay dates use	d for the extract.						
000072	5	BARRERA, ANGELA	Warning: TRS Status not the same across all pay dates use	d for the extract.						
000072	4	BARRERA, ANGELA	Warning: Both Salary and Hourly job pay types defined for s for the extract.	ame TRS Position Code for pay dates user						
000072	5	BARRERA, ANGELA	Warning: Both Salary and Hourly job pay types defined for s for the extract.	ame TRS Position Code for pay dates used						
000890	4	RODRIGUEZ, PATRICIA L	Warning: Both Salary and Hourly job pay types defined for s for the extract.	ame TRS Position Code for pay dates use:						
000890	6	RODRIGUEZ, PATRICIA L	Warning: Both Salary and Hourly job pay types defined for s for the extract.	ame TRS Position Code for pay dates use:						
001147	4	ZIMMERMAN, YAHIDA WILLIAM	Warning: TRS Status not the same across all pay dates use	d for the extract.						
001147	5	ZIMMERMAN, YAHIDA WILLIAM	Warning: TRS Status not the same across all pay dates use	d for the extract.						

□ Under **Print Report**, click **Print Report** to display the selected extract reports. Review the report.

Payroll Processing > TRS Pr	rocessing				✓ Payro	ll 🔡			
							Year	t: C	Frequence
TRS RP20 Extract Processing Repor	t Disp	Continue	Return						
12		Per	A Dest				_		
Date Run: Cnty Dist: TRS District Number:		RP20	820 - TRS STATUTORY MINIMUM EMPL ISD		DYEE LISTING - WORKSHEET			Program: HRS Page: 1 of Frequency: 4	57810 1
CEI: Monifi: Emp Nor Employee Name	Year: TRS Pos Cd	State Minimum Salary	Adjusted State Minimum	Adjusted TRS Salary	Federally Funded Salary	Adjusted TRS Salary Above Adj. State	Fed Salary Above Adj. State Min.	Non Fed Salary Above Adj. State	TRS 373 District Contrib
000249	02	1,896.25	1,896.25	4,785.75	2,483.23	2,889.50	586.98	2,302.52	172.69
Totals of Employees with contribution		1,896.25	1,896.25	4,785.75	2,483.23	2,889.50	586.98	2,302.52	172.69
District Totals End of Report * TRS Position Code Not Equal 02 # Deduction in Salary for Dock in Pay		1,896.25	1,896.25	4,785.75	2,483.23	2,889.50	586.98	2,302.52	172.69

□ Click **Continue** to continue through the list of reports for the selected extract.

□ Click **Return** to return to the Extract tab.

Extract Error Report Notes:

- If a **Warning** message is displayed, the data is extracted and you can address the issue(s) on the Maintenance tab.
- If a **Failure** message is displayed, the data is not extracted and you must resolve the issue(s) and extract the data again.

□ Click **Close** to close the TRS Extract Processing pop-up window and return to the Extract tab.

4. Perform maintenance.

Payroll > Payroll Processing > TRS Processing > Maintenance

This tab is used to add, edit, and delete Employee Demographic, Regular Payroll, and Employment After Retirement records for TRS reporting.

Access the RE Portal Resources page for additional reporting information and complete file record layouts.

Field	Description
TRS Month	This field defaults to the current TRS reporting month.
	Click 🝷 to select a TRS month for which you want to retrieve or add data. This is a required field.
TRS Year	This field defaults to the current reporting TRS year.
	Click 🝷 to select the TRS year for which you want to retrieve or add data. This is a required field.
Employee	Begin typing the employee name or number. As you type the data, a drop-down list of corresponding data is displayed. Select an employee and click Retrieve . The employee's data is retrieved based on the selected TRS month and year.

ED Records

Under **Employee Demographic (ED) Type**, a list of ED record types with the number of existing records (**Nbr of Records**) is displayed.

Modify an ED record.

The record count is displayed under **Nbr of Records**. The \clubsuit button is not displayed if there are existing records for the ED20, ED25, and ED90.

Payroll Processing > TRS Processing			~	Payroll	•		
Save					Y	ear: C	Frequency
Month: TRS Year:	•						
DUSTMENT DAYS PAYROLL HISTORY	EXTRACT MAINTE	NANCE	CREATE FILES	INTERFACE	PURGE		
Employee: 000249 :			Retriev	/e			
TRS Month: TRS Year:		Column Di					
Employee Demographic (ED) Type	Nor of Records	Select De	elete Add				
ED20 Demographic	1	Q					
ED25 Demographic Adj	0		-				
ED40 Contract & Position	0		100				
ED45 Contract & Position Adj			_ T				
	\bigcirc						
Regular Payroll (RP) Type TRS Position	Code Davs W	orked Total	Gross Pay Adi	Mo/Year Select	Delete Add		
		-			and a second		
RP20 Regular Payroll 01 Professional	staff	0	3,113.00	Q			
RP25 Regular Payroll Adj					Ŧ		
				2			
Employment After Retirement (ER) Type	Nbr of Records	Select De	elete Add				
ER20 Employment of Retirees	0		+				
ER25 Add Adj	0		+				

 \Box Click ${}^{\bigwedge}$ to view the record details. The corresponding maintenance pop-up window opens with the record details.

ED40 Contract & Position	\times
Emp Nbr: 000249 Staff ID/SSN: 112-79-8767 Name: DE HOYOS, DEANNA STAR DOB: 06-25-1952	Gender: F - Female
Position TRS Membership Eligibility: □ TRS Position Code: 01 - Professional staff FRS Retiree Health Elig: □ FTE Hrs: 0 Pay Unit/Selary Flag: S - Selary Hrly Pay Rate: 25.00	Contract Employment Start Date: 11-01- RE Pays Social Security: M - Subject to medicare Contract Begin Date: 11-01- Non-Standard Work Week: Contract End Date: 11-01-
	Save Close

If there are multiple records for a record type (ED40, ED45, ER25, ER27), click 🖛 🌩 to toggle between the records.

- Make the necessary changes and click **Save**.
- Click **Close** to close the pop-up window.

 \Box Click \square to delete a record. A warning message informing you that the selected record type will be deleted is displayed.

	Warning							
Regular Payroll (RP) Type	TRS Position C	ED45 record will Click OK to dele	ll be delete	ed. cel to retur	n.		Delete	Ad
RP20 Regular Payroll	01 Professional sta						1	1
RP25 Regular Payroll Adj			C	Ж][]	Cancel]	+
-							_	
Employment After Retirer	ment (ER) Type	Nbr of Records	Select	Delete	Add			
Employment After Retirer	ment (ER) Type	Nbr of Records	Select	Delete	Add +			
Employment After Retirer ER20 Employment of Retiree ER25 Add Adj	ment (ER) Type s	Nbr of Records 0 0	Select	Delete	Add ++			

- Click **OK** to delete the record.
- Click **Cancel** to return to the Maintenance page without deleting the record.

For record types that may have multiple records (ED40, ED45), a pop-up window opens with a list of TRS position codes for the existing records. Select the TRS position code records to be deleted.

ED40 (Contract & Position		\mathbf{X}
\cap	TRS Position Code		
	01- Professional staff 03- Support staff		
Ū			

□ Click **Select**. A warning message informing you that the selected record type will be deleted is displayed.



- $\circ~$ Click OK to delete the record.
- Click **Cancel** to return to the Maintenance page without deleting the record.

Add an ED record.

 \Box Click \clubsuit to add a record. The corresponding maintenance pop-up window opens allowing you to add and save data.

Payroll Processing > TRS Pro	cessing			¥ ₽	ayroll			
	Save					Year: C		
Month: TRS Yea	ır:	\$						
DJUSTMENT DAYS PAYROLI	HISTORY E	EXTRACT MA	INTENANCE	CREAT	TE FILES	INTERFACE	PURGE	
Employee: 000249 : DE HOYOS	, DEANNA STAF	8			Retriev	/e		
TRS Month: TRS Year:								
Employee Demographic	(ED) Type	Nbr of Record	s Select	Delete	Add			
ED20 Demographic		0	-		+			
ED25 Demographic Adj		0			+			
ED40 Contract & Position		2	Q		+			
ED45 Contract & Position Adj		1	Q	1	+			
ED90 Termination		0			+			
	700 D . M							
Regular Payroll (RP) Type	TRS Position	Code Day	ys Worked	Total Gross	Pay Adj	Mo/Year Sele	ect Delete	Add
RP20 Regular Payroll	01 Professional	staff	0	3,11	3.00	Q		+
RP25 Regular Payroll Adj								- +
				11.40000000				
Employment After Retireme	nt (ER) Type	Nbr of Record	s Select	Delete	Add			
ER20 Employment of Retirees		0			+			
FRAF A LLA F		0			+			
ER25 Add Adj								

□ Complete the necessary fields and click **Add** to add the record. When the record is successfully added, an Add Successful message is displayed and the **Add** button is disabled.

20 Demographic	c			
np Nbr: 000249	Staff ID/SSN: 112-79-87	67		
Demo Informati	on			
Staff ID/SSN:	112-79-8767 DOB: (06-25-1952 Gender: (F - Fen	nale 🗸	
Name:	E HOYOS	DEANNA	STAR	
ī	ast	First	Middle	Generation
Street/P.O. Box Apt: City: State: Zio:	Alamo City TX - Texas		ntact Info none Nbr: 555 (464-7833) 'ork Email:	
Province:				5
Country:		I		
Postal Code:				Add Successful

 $\hfill\square$ Click **Close** to close the pop-up window.

The **Nbr of Records** count is increased by one.

Payroll Processing > TRS Processing			→ F	ayroll	5	
Save					Year: C	
TRS Month: TRS Year:	•					
ADJUSTMENT DAYS PAYROLL HISTORY	EXTRACT MAINT	ENANCE	CREAT	TE FILES	INTERFACE	PURGE
Employee: 000249 : DE HOYOS, DEANNA ST	AR			Retriev	e	
Employee Demographic (ED) Type	Nbr of Records	Select	Delete	Add		
ED20 Demographic		Q				
ED25 Demographic Adj	-	~		+		
ED40 Contract & Position	2	Q		+		
ED45 Contract & Position Adj	1	Q	1	+		
ED90 Termination	0			+		

ED20 Demographic record details.

The ED20 Demographic record is used to report an employee's demographic information. An ED20 record must be submitted for all new employees including employees who were previously terminated and rehired. This does not apply to retirees. The ED20 record is submitted to TRS at the beginning of a new school year and each month for new employees.

Note: If an ED20 record has been submitted and corrections are required, submit an ED25 (Demo Adj) record the following month. Do not send both an ED20 and an ED25 record for the same employee in the same month.

ED20 Demogra	aphic				X
Emp Nbr: 0002 Demo Inforr Staff ID/SSN:	249 Staff ID/SSN: 112-79 nation 112-79-8767 DOB:	-8767	F - Female 🗸		
Name:	DE HOYOS	DEANNA) (ST/	AR	
	Last	First	Mi	ddle	Generation
Address Nbr: Street/P.O. Apt: City: State: Zip: Province: Country: Postal Cod	2142 Box: INGRAM Alamo City TX - Texas 46112 +4		Contact Info Phone Nbr: 555 Work Email:	464-7833	
				Save	Close

□ Under **Demo Information**, the employee's demographic information is automatically populated from the employee's demographic record. Update the fields as needed.

Staff ID/SSN	Type the employee's nine-digit social security number.
DOB	Type the employee's date of birth in the MM-DD-YYYY format.
Gender	Click 🎽 to select the employee's gender.
Name	Type the employee's last, first, and middle name.
Generation	Click \checkmark to select the employee's generation code.

Under **Address**:

Nbr	Type the street number for the mailing address of the employee. The field
	can be a maximum of eight characters.

Street/P.O. Box	Type the street name or post office box number for the mailing address of the employee. The field can be a maximum of 30 characters.
Apt	Type the apartment number for the mailing address of the employee. The field can be a maximum of seven characters.
City	Type the city name for the mailing address of the employee. The field can be a maximum of 20 characters.
State	Click \checkmark to select a state for the mailing address of the employee.
Zip	Type the five-digit zip code for the mailing address of the employee.
+4	Type the additional four digits of the zip code.
Province	Type the province of the employee's address. This field is only necessary for foreign addresses.
Country	 Click i to select the country of the employee's address. The Demographic Address Country lookup is displayed. In the Search field, begin typing the country name or code to narrow the search. Select the country code. The lookup is closed and the Country field is
	without selecting a country code. This field is only necessary for foreign addresses.
Postal Code	Type the postal code for the employee's address. This field is only necessary for foreign addresses.

□ Under **Contact Info**:

Phone Nbr	Type the employee's ten-digit phone number.
Work E-mail	Type the employee's work e-mail address. The field can be a maximum of 100 characters.

ED25 Adjustment record details.

The ED25 Demographic Adjustment tab is used to report adjustments to an employee's previously submitted ED20 (Demo) record.

ED25 records are not created for changes made to a terminated employee's demographic record.

Note: If an ED20 record has been submitted and corrections are required, submit an ED25 record the following month. Do not send both an ED20 and an ED25 record for the same employee in the same month.

The **Emp Nbr**, **Staff ID/SSN**, **Name**, **DOB**, and **Gender** fields are displayed and cannot be changed.

-		
D	CIP	000
DU	SIL	IESS.

ED25 Demographic Adj	X
Emp Nbr: 000249 Staff ID/SSN: 112-79-8767 Name: DE HOYOS, DEANNA STAR DOB: 06-25-1952 Gender: F - Female	
New Demo Information	
Staff ID/SSN: - DOB: - Gender: V Name:	Generation
Original Demo Information Staff ID/SSN: 112-79-8767 DOB: 06-25-1952 Gender: F - Female V	
Name: DE HOYOS DEANNA (STAR	
New Address Nbr: Street/P.O. Box: Apt: City: State: V State: Image: Phone Nbr: Image: Province: Country: Postal Code:	
Add	Close

□ Under **New Demo Information**:

Staff ID/SSN	Type only corrections to originally submitted staff ID/Social Security Number data.
DOB	Type only corrections in the MM-DD-YYYY format to previously submitted date of birth data.
Gender	Type only corrections to originally submitted gender data.
Name	Type only corrections to the originally submitted employee's last, first, and middle names.
Generation	Click \checkmark to select the corrected generation code.

□ Under **Original Demo Information**, the following fields must be completed.

Staff ID/SSN	Type the employee's originally submitted staff ID/Social Security Number data.
DOB	Type the employee's originally submitted date of birth in the MM-DD-YYYY format.
Gender	Click ${}^{\checkmark}$ to select the employee's originally submitted gender.
Name	Type the employee's originally submitted last, first, and middle names.
Generation	Click \checkmark to select the originally submitted generation code.

□ Under **New Address**:

Notes: If you need to delete data in a field, complete the field by typing X's for the maximum number of characters allowed in that specific field.

If any field under **New Address** is updated, all of the applicable **New Address** fields must be completed

Nbr	Type the new street number for the mailing address of the employee. The field can be a maximum of ten characters.
Street/P.O. Box	Type new the street name or post office box number for the mailing address of the employee. The field can be a maximum of 30 characters.
Apt	Type the new apartment number for the mailing address of the employee. The field can be a maximum of seven characters.
City	Type the new city name for the mailing address of the employee. The field can be a maximum of 20 characters.
State	Click \checkmark to select a new state for the mailing address of the employee.
Zip	Type the new five-digit zip code for the mailing address of the employee.
+4	Type the new additional four digits of the zip code.
Province	Type the new province of the employee's address. This field is only necessary for foreign addresses.
Country	Click i to select the country of the employee's address. The Demographic Address Country lookup is displayed. In the Search field, begin typing the country name or code to narrow the search. Select the country code. The lookup is closed and the Country field is populated with the selected code. Otherwise, click Cancel to close the lookup without selecting a country code.
Destal Carls	Time the new nestel and for the explored addresses.
Postal Code	necessary for foreign addresses.

Under **New Contact Info**:

Phone Nbr	Type only corrections to the employee's previously submitted ten-digit phone number.
Work E-mail	Type only corrections to the employee's previously submitted work e-mail address. The field can be a maximum of 100 characters.

ED40 Contract and Position record details.

The ED40 record is used to report an employee's new employment and position records. This record reports contract and position information on each employee before the start of employment and before the submittal of regular payroll contributions for the first time.

Multiple ED40 records should be submitted for an employee with multiple jobs. If the various jobs fall within the same position code, then only one record should be submitted per position

code. In that scenario, the ED40 records should include the employee's primary position information.

The **Emp Nbr**, **Staff ID/SSN**, **Name**, **DOB**, and **Gender** fields are displayed and cannot be changed.

ED40 Contract & Position	X
Emp Nbr: 000249 Staff ID/SSN: 112-79-8767 Name: DE HOYOS, DEANNA STAR DOB: 06-25-195	2 Gender: F - Female
Position TRS Membership Eligibility: ERS Retiree Health Elig: Employment Type: FTE Hrs: O Pay Unit/Salary Flag: S - Salary	Contract Employment Start Date: 11-01- RE Pays Social Security: M - Subject to medicare Contract Begin Date: 11-01- Non-Standard Work Week: Contract End Date: 11-01-
	Save Close

Under **Position**:

Field	Description
TRS Membership Eligibility	Select if the employee is eligible for TRS.
ERS Retiree Health Elig	Select if the employee is a member of the Employees Retirement System of Texas (ERS).
FTE Hrs	Type the number of hours per week that the employee must work to be considered full-time in their primary position. The number should be between 30-40.
Hrly Pay Rate	This field is required if the Pay Unit field is set to <i>Hourly</i> . Type the employee's new hourly pay rate.
TRS Position Code	Click ✓ to select the applicable TRS member position code: • 01 - Professional staff • 02 - Teacher, librarian • 03 - Support staff • 04 - Bus driver • 05 - FT nurse/Counselor • 06 - Peace Officers • 07 - Food service worker • 09 - Summer School
Employment Type	 Click Y to select the employee's new employment type code. F - Half-Time or more M - Temporary P - Less than Half-time S - Substitute
Pay Unit/Salary Flag	Click \checkmark to select whether the employee's new pay is salary or hourly. If <i>Hourly</i> is selected, the Hrly Pay Rate field is required.

Under **Contract**:

Employment Start Date	Type the employee's most recent employment start date in the MM-DD-YYYY format.
-----------------------	---

Contract Begin Date	Type the date that the contract began in the MM-DD-YYYY format.
Contract End Date	Type the date that the contract ends in the MM-DD-YYYY format.
RE Pays Social Security	Click \checkmark to indicate if social security is paid by the reporting entity.
	• Y - Yes • M - Medicare Only • N - No
Non-Standard Work Week	Select if the employee is currently working a non-standard work week. A non-standard work week occurs when the employee is regularly scheduled to work fewer than five days per week.

ED45 Contract and Position Adjustment record details.

The ED45 record is used to adjust an employee's previously submitted and TRS-accepted ED40 record.

Note: All Original fields must be completed and at least one New field.

The **Emp Nbr**, **Staff ID/SSN**, **Name**, **DOB**, and **Gender** fields are displayed and cannot be changed.

ED45 Contract & Position Adj	[X]
Emp Nbr: 000249 Staff ID/SSN: 112-79-8767 Name: DE HOYOS, DEANNA STAR DOB: 06-25-195	2 Gender: F - Female
New Position TRS Membership Eligibility: Y - Yes ERS Retiree Health Elig: FTE Hrs: Hrly Pay Rate:	New Contract Employment Start Date: Contract Begin Date: Contract End Date:
Original Position TRS Membership Eligibility: TRS Position Code: ERS Retiree Health Elig: Employment Type: FTE Hrs: Pay Unit/Salary Flag: Hrty Pay Rate:	Original Contract Employment Start Date: 11-01- Contract End Date: 11-01- Contract End Date: 11-01-
Adjustment Reason Code: E - Edit	
	Save Close

□ Under **New Position**:

Field	Description
TRS Membership Eligibility	Select if the employee is eligible for TRS.
ERS Retiree Health Elig	Select if the employee is a member of the Employees Retirement System of Texas (ERS).
FTE Hrs	Type only corrections to the number of hours per week that the employee must work to be considered full-time in their primary position. The number should be between 30-40.

Field	Description
Hrly Pay Rate	This field is required if the Pay Unit field is set to <i>Hourly</i> . Type only corrections to the employee's hourly pay rate.
TRS Position Code	Click ✓ to select the employee's corrected position code. • 01 - Professional staff • 02 - Teacher, librarian • 03 - Support staff • 04 - Bus driver • 05 - FT nurse/Counselor • 06 - Peace Officers • 07 - Food service worker
Employment Type	 Og - Summer School Click ✓ to select the employee's corrected employment type code. F - Half-Time or more M - Temporary P - Less than Half-time S - Substitute
Pay Unit/Salary Flag	Click ✓ to select whether the employee's corrected pay is salary or hourly. If <i>Hourly</i> is selected, the Hrly Pay Rate field is required.

Under Original Position:

Field	Description
TRS Membership Eligibility	Select if the employee is eligible for TRS.
ERS Retiree Health Elig	Select if the employee is a member of the Employees Retirement System of Texas (ERS).
FTE Hrs	Type the originally submitted number of hours per week that the employee must work to be considered full-time in their primary position. The number should be between 30-40.
Hrly Pay Rate	This field is required if the Pay Unit field is set to <i>Hourly</i> . Type the employee's originally submitted hourly pay rate.
TRS Position Code	Click ✓ to select the employee's corrected position code. • 01 - Professional staff • 02 - Teacher, librarian • 03 - Support staff • 04 - Bus driver • 05 - FT nurse/Counselor • 06 - Peace Officers • 07 - Food service worker • 09 - Summer School
Employment Type	 Click ✓ to select the employee's originally submitted employment type code. F - Half-Time or more M - Temporary P - Less than Half-time S - Substitute

Field	Description
Pay Unit/Salary Flag	Click \checkmark to select whether the employee's originally submitted pay is salary or hourly. If <i>Hourly</i> is selected, the Hrly Pay Rate field is required.

Under **New Contract**:

Employment Start Date	Type the employee's corrected most recent employment start date in the MM-DD-YYYYformat.
Contract Begin Date	Type the corrected date that the contract began in the MM-DD- YYYY format.
Contract End Date	Type the corrected date that the contract ends in the MM-DD-YYYY format.
RE Pays Social Security	 Click ✓ to select a corrected response to indicate if social security is paid by the reporting entity. Y - Yes M - Medicare Only N - No
Non-Standard Work Week	Select if the employee is currently working a non-standard work week. A non-standard work week occurs when the employee is regularly scheduled to work fewer than five days per week.

Under Original Contract:

Employment Start Date	Type the employee's originally submitted employment start date in the MM-DD-YYYY format.
Contract Begin Date	Type the originally submitted date that the contract began in the MM-DD-YYYY format.
Contract End Date	Type the originally submitted date that the contract ends in the MM-DD-YYYY format.
RE Pays Social Security	 Click Y to select the originally submitted response to indicate if social security is paid by the reporting entity. Y - Yes M Medicara Only
	• M - Medicare Only • N - No
Non-Standard Work Week	Select if the employee is currently working a non-standard work week. A non-standard work week occurs when the employee is regularly scheduled to work fewer than five days per week.

Under **Adjustment**:

Reason Code	Click ✓ to select the reason for the adjustment. A - End/Add Contract/Position Record - If selected, all New Position and Contract fields that are required on the ED40 are required. If the FTE Hours and Hourly Pay Rate fields are blank, the values are reset to 0 and 0.00 when the record is saved unless they are required based on the Pay Units/Salary Flag .
	 D - Delete E - Edit N - End Contract/Position Record

ED90 Termination record details.

The ED90 record is used to report an employee who no longer has a contract or work agreement with the local education agency (LEA). The tab is necessary to process refunds and other retirements.

The ED90 record is submitted to TRS in the same month that the final transaction for the employee is reported on the Regular Payroll Report. For employees in TRS-eligible positions, the final transaction may be the final salary and deposits, or previously reported salary and deposit adjustments. For employees in TRS-ineligible positions, the final transaction may be the final salary adjustment.

The ED90 record and the final transaction reported through the Regular Payroll Report must be submitted before TRS can process a refund, death claim, or retirement for a member. If the final transaction month was incorrectly reported on the ED90, you must submit a new ED90 to replace the originally reported month.

The **Emp Nbr**, **Staff ID/SSN**, **Name**, **DOB**, and **Gender** fields are displayed and cannot be changed.

ED90 Termination	X
Emp Nbr: 000249 Staff ID/SSN: 112-79-8767 Name: DE HOYOS, DEANNA STAR DOB:	06-25-1952 Gender: F - Female
Termination Fina	il Pay
Date: 11-25- Reason: E - End of Employment V Mo	nth: 12 V Year: Annualized Eligible TRS Compensation: 20,000.00
	Add Close

Under **Termination**:

Date	Type the employee's last date of employment in the MMDDYYYY format.
Reason	Click \checkmark to select the reason code for the employee's termination.
	• D - Death • E - End of Employment

Under **Final Pay**:

Month	Click \checkmark to select the calendar month for the report month after which no further deposits or adjustments for this employee will be submitted to TRS.
Year	Type the reporting year in the YYYY format for the reporting year after which no further deposits or adjustments for this employee will be submitted to TRS.

Annualized Eligible TRS Compensation	Type the amount of eligible compensation that an employee would have earned in the school year.
	This is a required field if the Reason field is set to <i>D</i> - <i>Death</i> .
	If the member works in more than one position, the annualized salary should be the total amount that would have been paid for all positions worked.

RP Records

Under **Regular Payroll (RP) Type**, a list of RP records is displayed with the **TRS Position Code**, **Days Worked**, **Total Gross Pay**, and **Adj Mo/Year**.

Modify a RP record.

Payroll Processing > TRS Processing				~	Payroll	5	
Save	a l						Year: C
Month: TRS Year:	\$						
DJUSTMENT DAYS PAYROLL HISTORY	EXTRACT MAIN	TENANCE	CREA	TE FILES	INTERFACE	PURGE	
2			-				
Employee: 000249 : DE HOYOS, DEANNA ST	AR			Retrieve			
TRS Month: TRS Year:							
Employee Demographic (ED) Type	Nbr of Records	Select	Delete	Add			
ED20 Demographic	1	0					
ED25 Demographic Adi	0	~	0.00	4			
ED40 Contract & Position	2	0	1	1.0			
ED45 Contract & Position Adi	1	0	1	4			
ED90 Termination	0	~		4			
Regular Payroll (RP) Type TRS Positi	on Code Days	Worked	Total Gross	Pay Adj N	Io/Year Sele	ct Delete	Add
RP20 Regular Payroll 01 Profession	al staff	0	3,11	3.00	Q	1	+
RP25 Regular Payroll Adj 01 Profession	al staff			10/	0	11	+ /
RP25 Regular Payroll Adj 01 Profession	al staff			10/	Ω		+/
RP25 Regular Payroll Adj 01 Profession	al staff			10/	<u>م</u>		*)
RP25 Regular Payroll Adj 01 Profession	al staff			10/	Q ==)
Employment After Retirement (ER) Type	Nbr of Records	Select	Delete	Add	0)
RP25 Regular Payroll Adj 01 Profession Employment After Retirement (ER) Type ER20 Employment of Retirees	Nbr of Records	Select	Delete	Add	م ا		*)
RP25 Regular Payroll Adj 01 Profession Employment After Retirement (ER) Type ER20 Employment of Retirees ER25 Add Adj	Nbr of Records	Select	Delete	Add + +	م ا		*)

 \Box Click \bigcirc to view the record details. The corresponding maintenance pop-up window is displayed with the record details.

- Make the necessary changes and click **Save**.
- $\circ\,$ Click **Close** to close the pop-up window.

 \Box Click \Box to delete a record. A warning message informing you that the selected record type

will be deleted is displayed.

RP20 record w	ill be deleted.		
TRS Position C	ode: 01 Profes	sional staff	
Click OK to del	ete, or Cancel	to return.	

- Click **OK** to delete the record.
- $\circ\,$ Click **Cancel** to return to the Maintenance page without deleting the record.

Add a RP record.

 \Box Click \clubsuit to add a record. The corresponding maintenance pop-up window is displayed allowing you to add and save data. Complete the necessary fields and click **Add** to add the record.

RP20 Regular Payroll	X
Emp Nbr: 000249 Staff ID/SSN: 112-79-8767 Name: DE HOYOS, DEANNA STAR DOB: 06-25-1952 Gender: F - Female	
Job Info	
Code: 03 - Support staff Vorked: 01 Scheduled: 01 Worked: 02 Reason:	C - Employee on less than 1 🗸
Monthly Amount	
TRS Gross: 2,000.00 TRS Grant Gross: 0.00 Empir TRS Care Contrib: 24.85 Perfor Pay Gross: 0.00	
TRS Care: 21.54 TRS Grant Deposit: 0.00 Emplr New Member Contrib: 0.00 Adj State Min: 1,520.00	
TRS Sal Reduction: 255.10 TRS Grant Care: 0.00 Emplr TRS Non-OASDI Contrib: 29.07 Stat Min Contrib: 93.52	
Total Gross Pay: 2,000.00	
Service Credit	
Service Credit Tax Shelter Flag:	
	Add Close

When the record is successfully added, an Add Successful message is displayed and the **Add** button is disabled.

□ Click **Close** to close the pop-up window.

If an RP record is added with a different TRS position code, a separate row is added to the grid.

Regular Payroll (RP) Type	TRS Position Code	Days worked	Total Gross Pay	Adj Mo/ fear	Select	Detete	MOO
RP20 Regular Payroll	01 Professional staff	0	3,113.00		Q		+
RP20 Regular Payroll	03 Support staff	0	2,000.00		Q		+
RP25 Regular Payroll Adj	01 Professional staff	6		10/	Q		+

RP20 Regular Payroll record details.

The RP20 record is used to report TRS-eligible and non TRS-eligible employees' compensation and contribution information. Multiple RP20 records should be submitted for an employee with multiple jobs; one RP20 for each TRS position code. If the various jobs fall within the same position code, only one RP20 record should be submitted per TRS position code.

Per TRS, when reporting employees in non TRS-eligible positions, the only compensation data to be reported is the total gross compensation, no contribution data should be reported. The only exception is that employees in non-eligible positions may purchase Special Service through payroll deduction. Therefore, service credit purchase deduction may be reported for these employees. In addition, the hours worked/scheduled and days worked data must be reported for ALL employees.

The **Emp Nbr**, **Staff ID/SSN**, **Name**, **DOB**, and **Gender** fields are displayed and cannot be changed.

RP20 Regular Payroll	X
Emp Nbr: 000249 Staff ID/SSN: 112-79-8767 Name: DE HOYOS, DEANNA STAR DOB: 06-25-1952 Gender: F - Female Job Info	
TRS Position O3 - Support staff Actual Hours Hours Days Zero Days Code: 03 - Support staff Worked: 0 Scheduled: 0 Worked: Reason:	C - Employee on less than 1 🗸
Monthly Amount	
TRS Gross: 2,000.00 TRS Grant Gross: 0.00 Emplr TRS Care Contrib: 24.85 Perfor Pay Gross: 0.00	
TRS Care: 21.54 TRS Grant Deposit: 0.00 Emplr New Member Contrib: 0.00 Adj State Min: 1,520.00	
TRS Sal Reduction: 255.10 TRS Grant Care: 0.00 Emplr TRS Non-OASDI Contrib: 29.07 Stat Min Contrib: 93.52	
Total Gross Pay: 2,000.00	
Service Credit	
Service Credit Purchase Deduction Amount: 0.00	
Service Credit Tax Shelter Flag:	
	Add Close

Under **Job Info**:

TRS Position Code	Click V to select the applicable TRS member position code: • 01 - Professional staff • 02 - Teacher, librarian • 03 - Support staff • 04 - Bus driver • 05 - FT nurse/Counselor • 06 - Peace Officers • 07 - Food service worker • 09 - Summer School
Actual Hours	Type the actual number of hours that the employee worked in the reporting period month. The number of hours must be reported as a whole number.
Worked	Any number with a portion after the hour must be increased to the next whole number (e.g., 7.5 should be increased to 8, 46.1 should be increased to 47). This field must be reported if actual hours are tracked.

Hours Scheduled	Type the number of hours that the employee is scheduled per week. The number of hours must be reported as a whole number. Any number with a portion after the hour must be increased to the next whole number (e.g., 7.5 should be increased to 8, 46.1 should be increased to 47). This field must be reported if the employee's actual hours are not tracked.
Days Worked	Type the actual number of days worked or on paid leave in the reporting period month.
Zero Days Reason	 Click ✓ to select the reason for reporting zero days worked for an employee. This field is required if the value is zero in the Days Worked field. A - Accrued Pay/Not Terminated C - Employee on less than 12 month pay schedule/Not Terminated
	 • F - Final Pay/Terminated • L - Leave Without Pay

□ Under **Monthly Amount**:

TRS Gross	Type the amount of regular TRS-eligible compensation reported for the employee in the current month. Do not include performance pay.
TRS Grant Gross	Type the amount of eligible compensation for the reporting period, if any, paid from Federal funds or private grants.
Emplr TRS Care Contrib	Type the reporting entity's contribution to TRS Care based on eligible compensation reported for the current month.
Perfor Pay Gross	Type the amount of performance pay reported for the employee in the current month.
TRS Care	Type the employee's member contribution to TRS-Care based on regular eligible compensation reported for the current month.
TRS Grant Deposit	Type the state matching contribution amount based on eligible compensation paid from Federal funds or private grants.
Emplr New Member Contrib	Type the state matching contribution on eligible compensation paid to a new TRS member during the first 90 days.
State Min	Type the amount of current state minimum eligible compensation.
TRS Sal Reduction	Type the amount of regular monthly member retirement contribution reported for the employee in the current month.
TRS Grant Care	Type the state TRS-Care matching contribution amount based on eligible compensation paid from a Federal fund or private grant.
Emplr TRS Non- OASDI Contrib	Type the local education agency's (LEA) contribution amount for TRS- eligible compensation paid to employees.
	State Min x 0.015 = Public Education Employer Contribution (EC) (<i>Previously known as the TRS Non-OASDI Contribution</i>)
Stat Min Contrib	Type the state's matching contribution on the amount of eligible compensation paid above the state minimum eligible compensation.
Total Gross Pay	Type the employee's total gross compensation amount.

Under Service Credit:

Service Credit Purchase	Type the monthly installment payment from a member
Deduction Amount	who is purchasing service credit.

Service Credit Tax Shelter Flag	Click \checkmark to select whether a payroll deduction is after-tax or before-tax.
	Note : Currently, only A is allowed.
	• A - After tax • B - Before tax

RP25 Regular Payroll Adjustment record details.

The RP25 record is used to report adjustments to an employee's previously reported compensation and contribution information. RP25 Payroll Adjustment records can be used to correct an incorrectly submitted RP20 or to add a detail record omitted from a previous report. This is a net difference transaction.

The **Emp Nbr**, **Staff ID/SSN**, **Name**, **DOB**, and **Gender** fields are displayed and cannot be changed.

RP25 Regular Payroll Adj			×
Emp Nbr: 000249 Staff ID/SSN: 112-79-8767 Name: DE HOYOS, DEANNA STAR DOB: 06-25-1952 Gender: F - F	Female		
Job Info			
TRS Position: 01 - Professional staff 🔹 Actual Hours Worked: 0 Hours Scheduled:	0 Days Worked: 0 Zero D	ays Reason:	~
Monthly Amount			
TRS Gross: 0.00 TRS Grant Gross: 0.00 Empir TRS Care Contrib:	0.00 Perfor Pay Gross:	0.00	
TRS Care: 0.00 TRS Grant Deposit 0.00 Emplr New Member Contrib:	0.00 Adj State Min:	0.00	
TRS Sal Reduction: 0.00 TRS Grant Care: 0.00 Empir TRS Non-OASDI Contrib:	0.00 Stat Min Contrib:	0.00	
Total Gross Pay: 0.00			
Service Credit Adj Report Period			
Service Credit Purchase Deduction Amount: 0.00 Month:			
Service Credit Tax Shelter Flag: Year:			
		Add	Close

Under **Job Info**:

TRS Position Code	Click ✓ to select the applicable TRS member position code: • 01 - Professional staff • 02 - Teacher, librarian • 03 - Support staff • 04 - Bus driver • 05 - FT nurse/Counselor • 06 - Peace Officers • 07 - Food service worker • 09 - Summer School
Actual Hours Worked	Type the actual number of hours that the employee worked in the reporting period month. The number of hours must be reported as a whole number. Any number with a portion after the hour must be increased to the next whole number (e.g., 7.5 should be increased to 8, 46.1 should be increased to 47). This field must be reported if actual hours are tracked.

Hours Scheduled	Type the number of hours that the employee is scheduled per week. The number of hours must be reported as a whole number. Any number with a portion after the hour must be increased to the next whole number (e.g., 7.5 should be increased to 8, 46.1 should be increased to 47). This field must be reported if the employee's actual hours are not tracked.
Days Worked	Type the net difference between the originally reported number of days and the correct number of days in the reporting period month.
Zero Days Reason	Click \checkmark to select the reason for reporting zero days worked for an employee. This field is required if the value is zero in the Days Worked field.
	 C - Employee on less than 12 month pay schedule/Not Terminated D - Delete F - Final Pay/Terminated L - Leave Without Pay

□ Under **Monthly Amount**:

TRS Gross	Type the net difference between the originally reported amount and the correct amount of regular eligible compensation, Do not include performance pay.
TRS Grant Gross	Type the net difference between the originally reported amount and the correct amount of eligible compensation paid from Federal funds or private grants for the adjustment month.
Emplr TRS Care Contrib	Type the net difference between the originally reported amount and the correct amount of the reporting entity's contribution to TRS Care based on eligible compensation reported for the adjustment month.
Perfor Pay Gross	Type the net difference between the originally reported amount and the correct amount of performance pay.
TRS Care	Type the net difference between the originally reported amount and the correct amount of the member's contribution to TRS Care based on regular eligible compensation reported for the adjustment month.
TRS Grant Deposit	Type the net difference between the originally reported amount and the correct amount of the state's matching contribution based on eligible compensation paid from Federal funds or private grants for the adjustment month.
Emplr New Member Contrib	Type the net difference between the originally reported amount and the correct amount of the state's matching contribution on eligible compensation paid to a new TRS member during the first 90 days of employment.
State Min	Type the net difference between the originally reported amount and the correct amount of the state minimum compensation for the adjustment month.
TRS Sal Reduction	Type the net difference between the originally reported amount and the correct amount of the regular monthly member retirement contribution reported.
TRS Grant Care	Type the net difference between the originally reported amount and the correct amount of the state TRS Care matching contribution based on eligible compensation paid from Federal funds or private grants for the adjustment month.
Emplr TRS Non- OASDI Contrib	Type the net difference between the originally reported amount and the correct amount of the local education agency's (LEA) contribution amount for TRS-eligible compensation paid to employees.

Stat Min Contrib	Type the net difference between the originally reported amount and the correct amount of the state's matching contribution for eligible compensation paid above the state minimum.
Total Gross Pay	Type the net difference between the originally reported amount and the correct amount of total gross compensation.

Under Service Credit:

Service Credit Purchase Deduction Amount	Type the net difference between the originally reported amount and the correct amount of the monthly installment payment of the member's service credit purchase.
Service Credit Tax Shelter Flag	 Click ✓ to select whether a payroll deduction is after-tax or before-tax. Note: Currently, only A is allowed. A - After tax
	• B - Before tax

Under Adj Report Period:

Month	Click \checkmark to select the month of the adjusted report.
Year	Type the year of the adjusted report in the YYYY format.

ER Records

Under **Employment After Retirement (ER) Type**, a list of ER record types with the number of existing records (**Nbr of Records**) is displayed. The ER table functions the same as the ED table.

ER20 Employment of Retirees record details.

ER20 Employment of Retirees

The ER20 record is used to report employment information for retirees, regardless of retirement date or retirement type.

ER20 records are extracted per Primary Job and per Retiree Exception, the Retiree Exception will be the Retiree Employment Type if selected.

- Employees with multiple jobs will have multiple ER20 records reported.
- Any extra duty pay (XTRA job) that is not attached to the job with the Retiree Exception should be reported with the Primary Job.
- The TRS Adjustment Days extract will not extract a value for ER type records. Users are expected to update the extracted records with the Retiree Employment Type.

The **Emp Nbr**, **Staff ID/SSN**, **Name**, **DOB**, and **Gender** fields are displayed and cannot be changed.

Under **Employment**:

TRS Position Code	Click Y to select the applicable TRS member position code: • 01 - Professional staff • 02 - Teacher, librarian • 03 - Support staff • 04 - Bus driver • 05 - FT nurse/Counselor • 06 - Peace Officers • 07 - Food service worker • 09 - Summer School
Retiree Employment Type	Click ✓ to select the employee's retiree employment type code. • <i>B</i> - Non-Profit Tutor Substitute • <i>C</i> - Combination of Substitute and Half-time or less • <i>E</i> - Surge Personnel • <i>F</i> - Full-Time • <i>H</i> - Half-time or less • <i>N</i> - Non-Profit Tutor Half Time or Less • <i>S</i> - Substitute • <i>T</i> - Non-Profit Tutor Full Time
Zero Days Reason	 Click ✓ to select the reason for reporting zero days worked for an employee. A - Accrued Pay/Not Terminated C - Employee on less than 12 month pay schedule/Not Terminated F - Final Pay/Terminated L - Leave Without Pay
Actual Hours Worked	Type the actual number of hours that the employee worked in the reporting period month. The number of hours must be reported as a whole number. Any number with a portion after the hour must be increased to the next whole number (e.g., 7.5 should be increased to 8, 46.1 should be increased to 47). This field must be reported if actual hours are tracked. This field must be reported if actual hours are tracked.
Days Worked	Type the actual number of days worked or on paid leave in the reporting period month.
Paid Through Third Party Entity	Select to indicate if the retiree works for a third party entity and not the local education agency (LEA).
Contract Begin Date	Type the date that the contract began in the MM-DD-YYYY format.
Contract End Date	Type the date that the contract ends in the MM-DD-YYYY format.

Under **Amount**:

Total Gross Pay	Type the retiree's total gross compensation amount.
Pension Surcharge	Type the amount of pension surcharge due based on retiree's employment, if any.
TRS Care Surcharge	Type the amount of TRS Care surcharge due based on retiree's employment, if any.

Click **Save**.

Other functions and features:

Retrieve The **Retrieve** button is also used to retrieve information from the last save. If you click **Retrieve**, any unsaved changes are lost.

Ŵ	Click to delete a row. The row is shaded red to indicate that it will be deleted when the record is saved.
	Click Save .

ER25 Employment of Retirees Add Adjustment record details.

ER25 Add Adj

The ER25 record is used to report an adjustment that adds a record to a previously reported Employment After Retirement report.

Under Employment:

	1
TRS Position Code	Click \checkmark to select the employee's new TRS position code.
	 01 - Professional staff 02 - Teacher, librarian 03 - Support staff 04 - Bus driver 05 - FT nurse/Counselor 06 - Peace Officers 07 - Food service worker 09 - Summer School
Retiree Employment Type	 Click ✓ to select the employee's retiree employment type code. B - Non-Profit Tutor Substitute C - Combination of Substitute and Half-time or less E - Surge Personnel F - Full-Time H - Half-time or less N - Non-Profit Tutor Half Time or Less S - Substitute T - Non-Profit Tutor Full Time
Zero Days Reason	 Click ✓ to select the reason for reporting zero days worked for an employee. A - Accrued Pay/Not Terminated C - Employee on less than 12 month pay schedule/Not Terminated F - Final Pay/Terminated L - Leave Without Pay
Actual Hours Worked	Type the actual number of hours that the employee worked in the reporting period month. The number of hours must be reported as a whole number. Any number with a portion after the hour must be increased to the next whole number (e.g., 7.5 should be increased to 8, 46.1 should be increased to 47). This field must be reported if actual hours are tracked. This field must be reported if actual hours are tracked.
Days Worked	Type the actual number of days worked or on paid leave in the reporting period month.

Paid Through Third Party Entity	Select to indicate if the retiree works for a third party entity and not the local education agency (LEA).
Contract Begin Date	Type the date that the contract began in the MM-DD-YYYY format.
Contract End Date	Type the date that the contract ends in the MM-DD-YYYY format.

Under Amount:

Total Gross Pay	Type the retiree's total gross compensation amount.
Pension Surcharge	Type the amount of pension surcharge due based on retiree's employment, if any.
TRS Care Surcharge	Type the amount of TRS-Care surcharge due based on retiree's employment, if any.

Under Adjusted Report:

Month	Click \checkmark to select the month of the adjusted report.
Year	Type the year of the adjusted report in the YYYY format.

ER27 Employment of Retirees Edit Adjustment record details.

ER27 Edit Adj

The ER27 record is used to report an adjustment (i.e., edit or deletion of a record) to a previously reported record on an Employment After Retirement report.

The ER27 is used to edit a previously submitted and TRS-accepted ER20 or ER25 record. If one or more of the following fields is adjusted, a net difference transaction must be reported:

- Actual Hours Worked
- Days Worked
- Total Gross Pay
- Pension Surcharge
- TRS-Care Surcharge

Additionally, the ER27 is used to delete a previously submitted and TRS-accepted ER20 or ER25 record. When deleting a record that was previously reported in error, all of the following data must net to zero:

- Actual Hours Worked
- Days Worked
- Total Gross Pay
- Pension Surcharge
- TRS-Care Surcharge

Under New Employment:

TRS Position Code Click \checkmark to select the employee's new TRS position code.	
	 01 - Professional staff 02 - Teacher, librarian 03 - Support staff 04 - Bus driver 05 - FT nurse/Counselor 06 - Peace Officers 07 - Food service worker 09 - Summer School
Retiree Employment Type	 Click ✓ to select the employee's retiree employment type code. B - Non-Profit Tutor Substitute C - Combination of Substitute and Half-time or less E - Surge Personnel F - Full-Time H - Half-time or less N - Non-Profit Tutor Half Time or Less S - Substitute T - Non-Profit Tutor Full Time
Zero Days Reason	 Click ✓ to select the reason for reporting zero days worked for an employee. A - Accrued Pay/Not Terminated C - Employee on less than 12 month pay schedule/Not Terminated D - Delete F - Final Pay/Terminated L - Leave Without Pay
Actual Hours Worked	Type the net difference between the originally reported amount and the correct amount of actual number of hours that the retiree worked in the reporting period month. The number of hours must be reported as a whole number. Any number with a portion after the hour must be increased to the next whole number (e.g., 7.5 should be increased to 8, 46.1 should be increased to 47). This field must be reported if actual hours are tracked. This field must be reported if actual hours are tracked.
Days Worked	Type the net difference between the originally reported amount and the correct amount of days that the retiree worked in the reporting period month.
Paid Through Third Party Entity	Select to indicate if the retiree works for a third party entity and not the local education agency (LEA).
Contract Begin Date	Type the new date that the contract began in the MMDDYYYY format.
Contract End Date	Type the new date that the contract ends in the MMDDYYYY format.

Under Original Employment:

TRS Position Code	 Click Y to select the employee's original reported TRS position code. 01 - Professional staff 02 - Teacher, librarian 03 - Support staff 04 - Bus driver 05 - FT nurse/Counselor 06- Peace Officers 07 - Food service worker 09 - Summer School
Retiree Employment Type	 Click ✓ to select the employee's retiree employment type code. B - Non-Profit Tutor Substitute C - Combination of Substitute and Half-time or less E - Surge Personnel F - Full-Time H - Half-time or less N - Non-Profit Tutor Half Time or Less S - Substitute T - Non-Profit Tutor Full Time
Contract Begin Date	Type the originally reported date that the contract began in the MM-DD-YYYY format.
Contract End Date	Type the originally reported date that the contract ends in the MM-DD-YYYY format.
Paid Through Third Party Entity	Select to indicate the originally reported selection of whether the retiree works for a third party entity and not the local education agency (LEA).

Under Amount:

Total Gross Pay	Type the net difference between the originally reported amount and the correct total gross compensation amount.
Pension Surcharge	Type the net difference between the amount originally reported and the correct amount of pension surcharge due, if any.
TRS Care Surcharge	Type the net difference between the amount originally reported and the correct amount of TRS Care surcharge due, if any.

Under Adjusted Report:

Month	Click \checkmark to select the month of the adjusted report.
Year	Type the year of the adjusted report in the YYYY format.
Reason Code	Click \checkmark to select the reason for adjusting the record.
	 D - Delete a previously reported ER20/25 record E - Edit a previously reported ER20/25 record

5. Create submission files.

Payroll > Payroll Processing > TRS Processing > Create Files

This tab is used to create the Employee Data (ED), Regular Payroll (RP), and Employment of

Retirees (ER) submission files for TRS reporting. These submission files can be electronically submitted to TRS.

The **Employee Data (ED)** submission file contains basic employee enrollment information. The ED file is submitted at the beginning of a new school year for all employees and each month for new employees.

The **Regular Payroll (RP)** submission file provides a payroll contribution detail report for each employee on a monthly basis. The RP file is submitted after the last payroll of the month.

The **Employment of Retirees (ER)** submission file reports employment information for retirees, regardless of retirement date or retirement type. The ER file is submitted once a month for retired members.

Access the RE Portal Resources page for additional reporting information and complete file record layouts.

Create a file:

Field	Description	
TRS Month	This field defaults to the current TRS reporting month.	
	Click 🗘 to select the TRS reporting month. This is a required field.	
TRS Year This field defaults to the current reporting TRS year.		
	Click	

Payroll Processing > TRS Processing		🗸 Payroll 🔡	
Save			Year: C
TRS Month: TRS Year:	:		
ADJUSTMENT DAYS PAYROLL HISTORY Create ED File Select ED type(s), or blank for ALL: Select Employee(s), or blank for ALL:		CREATE FILES INTERFACE P	URGE Execute
✓ Create RP File Select RP type(s), or blank for ALL: Select Employee(s), or blank for ALL:		I	
✓ Create ER File Select ER type(s), or blank for ALL: Select Employee(s), or blank for ALL:]!	

 \Box Select the file type(s) (**ED**, **RP**, **ER**) to be created. At least one file type must be selected.

Create ED File

Select ED type(s), or blank for ALL	Click i to display the Employee Demographic (ED) pop-up window. In the Search field, type the record type to narrow the selection. Select the ED record type(s) to be included. • ED20 Demographic • ED25 Demographic Adj • ED40 Contract & Position • ED45 Contract & Position Adj • ED90 Termination Click Select to close the pop-up window and populate the field with the selection(s). Click Cancel to return to the Create Files Tab. Leave the field blank to include all ED record types.		
	Employee Demographic (ED) Type		
	Code Description Image: ED20 Demographic Image: ED25 Demographic Adj Image: ED40 Contract & Position Image: ED45 Contract & Position Adj Image: ED90 Termination		
	Select Cancel		
Select Employee(s), or blank for ALL	The Employees directory is displayed. To search for a specific employee, type data in one or more of the search fields.		
	To search through all available data, leave all fields blank. Click Search . A list of data that matches the search criteria is displayed.		
	Select one or more employee numbers from the list and click OK . Otherwise, click Cancel .		

Create RP File

	Business
Select RP type(s), or blank for ALL	Click i to display the Regular Payroll (RP) pop-up window. In the Search field, type the record type to narrow the selection. Select the RP record type(s) to be included. • RP20 Regular Payroll • RP25 Regular Payroll Adj Click Select to close the pop-up window and populate the field with the selection(s). Click Cencel to return to the Create Files Tab. Leave the field blank to
	Click Cancel to return to the Create Files Tab. Leave the field blank to include all RP record types.
Select Employee(s), or blank for ALL	 The Employees directory is displayed. To search for a specific employee, type data in one or more of the search fields. To search through all available data, leave all fields blank. Click Search. A list of data that matches the search criteria is displayed. Select one or more employee numbers from the list and click OK. Otherwise, click Cancel.

Create ER File

Select ER type(s), or blank for ALL	Click is to open the Employment After Retirement pop-up window. Select the ER record type(s) to be included In the Search field, type the record type to narrow the selection. Select the ER record type(s) to be included. • ER20 Employment of Retirees • ER25 Add Adj • ER27 Edit Adj
	Click Select to close the pop-up window and populate the field with the selection(s). Click Cancel to return to the Create Files Tab. Leave the field blank to include all ER record types.
	Employment After Retirement (ER) Type
	Code Description Image: BR20 Employment of Retirees Image: BR25 Add Adj Image: BR27 Edit Adj
	Select Cancel
Select Employee(s), or blank for ALL	The Employees directory is displayed. To search for a specific employee, type data in one or more of the search fields.
	To search through all available data, leave all fields blank. Click Search . A list of data that matches the search criteria is displayed.
	Select one or more employee numbers from the list and click OK . Otherwise, click Cancel .

□ Click **Execute**. The Signature Data reports are displayed for each selected file type. The summary contains the total number of records submitted for the reporting month and year. In addition, the submission files (.txt) are created for each selected file type.

Review the report.

6. Interface to Finance.

Payroll > Payroll Processing > TRS Processing > Interface

This tab provides a list of journal vouchers that have not been interfaced to Finance. The journal vouchers listed can be interfaced to the current or next accounting period in Finance. In addition, you can delete journal vouchers that have not been interfaced to Finance.

Interface to Finance:

The **TRS Month** and **TRS Year** fields are disabled on this tab.

Payroll I	Processing > TRS P	rocessing		-	✓ Payroll	5		
		Save					Year: C	Freque
TRS Month:	TRS Y	'ear:						
ADJUSTMEN	IT DAYS PAYRO	LL HISTORY EX	TRACT MAINT	ENANCE CREATE FIL	ES INTERFACE	PURGE		
Post	to Current Account I	Period: 04	Refn	esh Interfa	ace Delet	e Pending		
Post	to Next Account Per	iod: 04	<u></u>					
Select	Report Mo/Yr	Posting Date	Adjustment	Child Nutrition Deposit	Child Nutrition Care	TRS 373	TRS Non-OASDI	TRS Insurance
	01/2		0	751.29	138.11	8,345.57	6,815.54	0.00
	02/2	_ _	0	750.92	138.02	8,400.27	6,854.27	0.00
	04/2		0	682.17	125.40	4,318.28	3,430.07	0.00
	05/2		0	341.57	62.79	137.94	89.80	0.00
	06/2		0	0.00	0.00	149.24	125.99	0.00
	11/2		0	0.00	0.00	39.28	100.21	0.00
Rows: 6								
First	 1:01/2 - 1 	1/2 . • / 1 •	Last					

□ Select one of the following posting options:

• Post to Current Account Period: XX

• Post to Next Account Period: XX

If applicable, you can post to the next accounting period if the current accounting period is closed.

A list of unposted journal vouchers is displayed.

 \Box Select the transactions to be interfaced.

Field	Description
Report Mo/Yr	The TRS reporting month and year are displayed.
Posting Date	Type the posting date or select a date from the calendar to be used when interfacing the JV to Finance.
JV Number	The six-character JV number is displayed.
Adjustment	This field displays the number of times the extract is processed when using the Insert New Records extract option prior to performing an interface.
Child Nutrition Deposit	This field displays the calculated child nutrition deposit amount based on the processed extract.
Child Nutrition Care	This field displays the calculated child nutrition care amount based on the processed extract.
TRS 373	This field displays the calculated TRS373 amount.
TRS Non-OASDI	This field displays the calculated Non-OASDI amount.
TRS Insurance	This field displays the employer contribution amount. Additionally, this field creates the journal for the entries and interfaces to Finance when the TRS insurance amount is greater than zero.

□ Click **Interface**. The General Journal Transactions and Fund Transfer preview reports are displayed. Review the report.

			Process	Cancel		
1			First 4 🕨 Last			Ci
Date Run: Cnty Dist:		Ge	neral Journal Trar ISD	sactions		Page: 1 of 18 File ID: C
Record Type: JV Number:	Child Nutrition TR0118	04				
Adjustment Number: Fund:	0			B -1343	0.00	
Fnc-Obj.So-Org-Pn	og JVNbr	Reason		Amount	Amount	
00 2177 00 000 000	000 TR0118	TRS 489 Child Nutrition Care		0.00	-62.50	
	TR0118	TRS 3 Child Nutrition Deposit		0.00	-340.00	
	TR0118	TRS 489 Child Nutrition Care		62.50	0.00	
	TR0118	TRS 3 Child Nutrition Deposit		340.00	0.00	
			Fund Totals:	402.50	-402.50	

□ Click **Process**. If the selected transactions are interfaced to Finance successfully, a process successful message is displayed, the report window is closed, and the selected row (transaction) is deleted from the grid.

□ Click **Cancel** to cancel the interface and close the report window.

7. Purge files.

Payroll > Payroll Processing > TRS Processing > Purge

This tab is used to purge (delete) data from TRS reporting tables.

Purge data:

The TRS Month and TRS Year fields are disabled on this tab.

ayroll	Processing > TK5 Processing			~	Payrott	
	Save					Year: C
Ionth:	TRS Year:					
USTME	NT DAYS PAYROLL HISTORY	EXTRACT	MAINTENANCE	CREATE FILES	INTERFACE	PURGE
om Date	e (MM-YYYY): 01	Execute				
Date (N	MM-YYYY): 12-1					
			_			
\checkmark	Table					
✓	ED20 Demographic					
\checkmark	ED25 Demographic Adj					
✓	ED40 Contract & Position					
\checkmark	ED45 Contract & Position Adj					
V	ED90 Termination					
	RP20 Regular Payroll					
V	RP25 Regular Payroll Adj					
	ER20 Employment of Retirees					
	ER25 Add Adj					
	ER27 Edit Adj					
0						

Field	Description
From Date (MM-YYYY)	Type the beginning month and year in the MM-YYYY format of the TEAM tables to be purged.
To Date (MM-YYYY)	Type the ending month and year in the MM-YYYY format of the TEAM tables to be purged.

Notes:

- If a date is not entered in both the From Date (MM-YYYY) and the To Date (MM-YYYY) fields, then all of the selected records are purged for all months that are currently in the system.
- If a date is entered in the From Date (MM-YYYY) field but not in the To Date (MM-YYYY) field, then all of the selected records are purged from the entered month through the current month.
- If a date is not entered in the From Date (MM-YYYY) field but is entered in the To Date (MM-YYYY) field, then all of the selected records are purged from the beginning month in the system through the entered date.
- If a date is entered in both the From Date (MM-YYYY) and To Date (MM-YYYY) fields, then all of the selected records are purged for all the months within the date range.

The following list of TRS tables is displayed.

- ED20 Demographic
- ED25 Demographic Adj
- ED40 Contract & Position

- ED45 Contract & Position Adj
- ED90 Termination
- RP20 Regular Payroll
- RP25 Regular Payroll Adj
- ER20 Employment of Retirees
- ER25 Add Adj
- ER27 Edit Adj

 \Box Select the tables that you want to purge. You can select individual tables (check boxes) or select the top check box to select all tables (check boxes).

□ Click **Execute**. The Purge Data pop-up window opens with a list of the selected tables and the number of records to be purged.

Type	Coun
ED20 Demographic	43
ED25 Demographic Adj	87
ED40 Contract & Position	452
ED45 Contract & Position Adj	1
RP20 Regular Payroll	1712
RP25 Regular Payroll Adj	22
ER20 Employment of Retirees	53
ER25 Add Adj	21
ER27 Edit Adj	42

- Click **Yes** to purge the selected data. A message is displayed indicating that the delete was successful.
- $\circ\,$ Click ${\rm No}$ to cancel the purge process and return to the Purge tab.